AECOM TECHNOLOGY CORP Form 10-Q August 07, 2009 Table of Contents

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

(Mark One)

x QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended June 30, 2009

OR

o TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from

to

Commission File Number 0-52423

AECOM TECHNOLOGY CORPORATION

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

61-1088522 (I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

555 South Flower Street, Suite 3700

Los Angeles, California 90071

(Address of principal executive office and zip code)

(213) 593-8000

(Registrant s telephone number, including area code)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes x No o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate website, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes o No o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of large accelerated filer, accelerated filer and smaller reporting company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large accelerated filer x

Accelerated filer o

Non-accelerated filer o (Do not check if a smaller reporting company)

Smaller reporting company o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes o No x

As of August 3, 2009, 110,319,673 shares of the registrant s common stock were outstanding.										
	_									

Table of Contents

AECOM TECHNOLOGY CORPORATION

INDEX

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

<u>Item 1.</u> <u>Financial Statements</u>

Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of June 30, 2009 (unaudited) and

September 30, 2008

Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income for the Three and Nine

Months Ended June 30, 2009 and 2008 (unaudited)

Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (Loss) for the

Three and Nine Months Ended June 30, 2009 and 2008 (unaudited)

Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Nine Months

Ended June 30, 2009 and 2008 (unaudited)

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (unaudited)

Item 2. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of

Operations

<u>Item 3.</u> <u>Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk</u>

<u>Item 4.</u> <u>Controls and Procedures</u>

PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1.Legal ProceedingsItem 1A.Risk Factors

<u>Item 2.</u> <u>Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds</u>

Item 6. Exhibits

SIGNATURES

2

Table of Contents

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Financial Statements

AECOM Technology Corporation

Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets

(in thousands, except share data)

	June 30, 2009 (Unaudited)	September 30, 2008
ASSETS		
CURRENT ASSETS:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 242,367	\$ 169,471
Cash in consolidated joint ventures	32,639	23,651
Total cash and cash equivalents	275,006	193,122
Marketable securities		81,449
Accounts receivable net	1,673,394	1,621,514
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	80,472	74,343
Assets held for sale	163,947	163,103
Income taxes receivable	11,207	1,599
Deferred tax assets net	41,089	30,620
TOTAL CURRENT ASSETS	2,245,115	2,165,750
PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT NET	215,916	223,017
DEFERRED TAX ASSETS NET	43,104	45,886
INVESTMENTS IN UNCONSOLIDATED JOINT VENTURES	36,953	46,432
GOODWILL	1,044,755	949,089
INTANGIBLE ASSETS NET	65,395	80,297
OTHER NON-CURRENT ASSETS	83,959	85,718
TOTAL ASSETS	\$ 3,735,197	\$ 3,596,189
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY		
CURRENT LIABILITIES:		
Short-term debt	\$ 5,238	\$ 7,898
Accounts payable	353,412	387,963
Accrued expenses and other current liabilities	663,696	642,693
Billings in excess of costs on uncompleted contracts	342,587	292,810
Income taxes payable		18,944
Liabilities held for sale	138,552	130,334
Current portion of long-term debt	14,728	24,137
TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITIES	1,518,213	1,504,779
OTHER LONG-TERM LIABILITIES	302,161	282,393
LONG-TERM DEBT	221,047	365,974
TOTAL LIABILITIES	2,041,421	2,153,146
MINORITY INTEREST	27,475	20,050
STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY:	,	ŕ
Convertible preferred stock authorized, 7,799,780; issued and outstanding, 24,788		
and 26,423 shares at June 30, 2009 and September 30, 2008; respectively,		
\$100.00 liquidation preference value	2,479	2,642
Preferred stock, Class C authorized, 200 shares; issued and outstanding, 57 and 69	_,	_,,
shares as of June 30, 2009 and September 30, 2008, respectively; no par value,		
\$1.00 liquidation preference value		
Preferred stock, Class E authorized, 20 shares; issued and outstanding, 5 and 5		
shares as of June 30, 2009 and September 30, 2008, respectively; no par value,		
\$1.00 liquidation preference value		
Common stock authorized, 150,000,000 shares of \$0.01 par value; issued and		
outstanding, 109,603,164 and 102,983,378 as of June 30, 2009 and		
September 30, 2008, respectively	1,096	1,030
Additional paid-in capital	1,438,086	1,309,493
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(129,495)	(111,549)
Retained earnings	354,135	221,377
Retained earlings	334,133	221,377

TOTAL STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY	1,666,301	1,422,993
TOTAL LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY	\$ 3,735,197 \$	3,596,189

See accompanying Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Table of Contents

AECOM Technology Corporation

Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income

(unaudited - in thousands, except per share data)

		Three Months 1 2009	Ended	June 30, 2008		Nine Months E 2009	Ended June 30, 2008		
Revenue	\$	1,531,989	\$	1,321,203	\$	4,463,575	\$	3,565,574	
Cost of revenue		1,444,872		1,245,494		4,207,618		3,365,155	
Gross profit		87,117		75,709		255,957		200,419	
Equity in earnings of joint ventures		6,153		5,313		16,793		12,163	
General and administrative expenses		20,071		16,840		61,248		44,909	
Income from operations		73,199		64,182		211,502		167,673	
Minority interest in share of earnings		3,040		4,862		10,818		10,939	
Other income (expense)		3,248		756		(2,958)		(872)	
Interest income (expense), net		(2,517)		(198)		(8,134)		4,111	
Income from continuing operations before income tax expense		70,890		59,878		189,592		159,973	
expense		70,890		33,676		109,392		139,973	
Income tax expense		20,987		21,424		56,878		56,197	
Income from continuing operations		49,903		38,454		132,714		103,776	
Discontinued operations, net of tax		1,218		, -		2,710		,,,,,,,	
Net income	\$	51,121	\$	38,454	\$	135,424	\$	103,776	
X									
Net income allocation:	¢	62	¢	26	d.	124	¢	121	
Preferred stock dividend	\$	63	\$	36 38,418	\$	134 135,290	\$	131 103,645	
Net income available for common stockholders Net income	\$	51,058 51,121	\$	38,418	¢.	135,290	\$	103,645	
Net income	Þ	31,121	Ф	38,434	Э	133,424	Ф	103,776	
Net income per share:									
Basic									
Continuing operations	\$	0.45	\$	0.38	\$	1.24	\$	1.03	
Discontinued operations		0.01				0.02			
	\$	0.46	\$	0.38	\$	1.26	\$	1.03	
Diluted									
Continuing operations	\$	0.45	\$	0.37	\$	1.22	\$	1.00	
Discontinued operations	Ψ	0.01	Ψ	0.57	Ψ	0.03	Ψ	1.00	
Discontinued operations	\$	0.46	\$	0.37	\$	1.25	\$	1.00	
Weighted average shares outstanding:									
Basic		109,872		102,020		106,955		100,745	
Diluted		111,515		104,563		108,761		103,681	

See accompanying Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Table of Contents

AECOM Technology Corporation

Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (Loss)

(unaudited in thousands)

	Three Months Ended June 30, 2009 2008					Nine Months E 2009	nded J	June 30, 2008
Net income	\$	51,121	\$	38,454	\$	135,424	\$	103,776
Other comprehensive income (loss):								
Foreign currency translation adjustments		32,679		3,957		(18,159)		3,798
Swap valuation		355				(1,282)		
Pension adjustments		(118)		2,668		1,495		4,256
Comprehensive income	\$	84,037	\$	45,079	\$	117,478	\$	111,830

See accompanying Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Table of Contents

AECOM Technology Corporation

Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

(unaudited - in thousands)

		ne 30,		
		2009		2008
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES:				
Net income	\$	135,424	\$	103,776
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:				
Depreciation and amortization		60,787		40,078
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated joint ventures		(16,793)		(12,163)
Distribution of earnings from unconsolidated affiliates		11,220		13,175
Non-cash stock compensation		19,214		17,103
Excess tax benefit from share based payments		(13,994)		(14,978)
Foreign currency translation		(1,420)		3,082
Changes in operating assets and liabilities, net of effects of acquisitions:				
Accounts receivable		(38,188)		(204,306)
Prepaid expenses and other assets		1,881		15,536
Accounts payable		(42,664)		15,505
Accrued expenses and other current liabilities		(60,537)		67,688
Billings in excess of costs on uncompleted contracts		48,277		63,060
Other long-term liabilities		48		(23,051)
Income taxes payable		(4,796)		7,505
Net cash provided by operating activities from continuing operations		98,459		92,010
Net cash provided by operating activities from discontinued operations		6,914		
Net cash provided by operating activities		105,373		92,010
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES:				
Payments for business acquisitions, net of cash acquired		(27,132)		(231,400)
Net investment in unconsolidated affiliates		853		(6,250)
Sales of investment securities		81,449		129,234
Purchases of investment securities		01,		(9,900)
Payments for capital expenditures		(36,887)		(47,734)
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities		18,283		(166,050)
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES:				
Proceeds from borrowings under credit agreements		1,073		13,524
Repayments of borrowings under credit agreements				(8,816)
Proceeds from issuance of common stock		(163,994) 99,883		7,735
Proceeds from exercise of stock options		14,078		10,895
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				(8,929)
Payments to repurchase common stock		(3,904) 13,994		14,978
Excess tax benefit from share based payments Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities		(38,870)		29,387
Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities		(36,670)		29,301
EFFECT OF EXCHANGE RATE CHANGES ON CASH		(2,902)		850
NET INCREASE (DECREASE) IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS		81,884		(43,803)
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS AT BEGINNING OF PERIOD		193,122		216,911
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS AT END OF PERIOD	\$	275,006	\$	173,108
NON-CASH INVESTING AND FINANCING ACTIVITY				
Common stock issued in acquisitions	\$	12,446	\$	23,850
- · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Ψ	,	-	-2,000

See accompanying Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Table of Contents

AECOM Technology Corporation

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

(unaudited)

1. Basis of Presentation

The accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements of AECOM Technology Corporation (the Company), in the opinion of management, include all adjustments necessary for a fair statement of the Company s financial position and results of operations for the periods presented. All inter-company balances and transactions are eliminated in consolidation.

The condensed consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements and notes thereto included in the Company s Form 10-K/A for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2008.

The results of operations for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected for the fiscal year ending September 30, 2009.

The Company reports its annual results of operations based on 52 or 53-week periods ending on the Friday nearest September 30. The Company reports its quarterly results of operations based on periods ending on the Friday nearest December 31, March 31, and June 30. For clarity of presentation, all periods are presented as if the periods ended on September 30, December 31, March 31, and June 30.

Certain information and footnote disclosures normally included in financial statements prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States (GAAP) have been condensed or omitted pursuant to applicable Securities and Exchange Commission rules and regulations.

2. Public Offering of Common Stock

In March 2009, the Company sold 4.6 million shares of its common stock in a public offering at a price per share of \$20.20, for proceeds of approximately \$91.6 million, net of underwriters discounts and offering costs.

3. Adoption of New Accounting Pronouncements

In June 2009, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 165, Subsequent Events (SFAS 165). Prior to SFAS 165, the authoritative guidance for subsequent events was previously addressed only in U.S. auditing standards. SFAS 165 establishes general standards of accounting for and disclosure of events that occur after the balance sheet date but before financial statements are issued or are available to be issued and requires the Company to disclose the date through which it has evaluated subsequent events and whether that was the date the financial statements were issued or available to be issued. SFAS 165 does not apply to subsequent events or transactions that are within the scope of other applicable GAAP that provide different guidance on the accounting treatment for subsequent events or transactions. SFAS 165 became effective for the Company on June 30, 2009 and its adoption did not have a material impact on the Company s consolidated financial statements.

In April 2009, the FASB issued FASB Staff Position No. 107-1 and APB Opinion No. 28-1 (FSP 107-1 and APB 28-1), *Interim Disclosures about Fair Value of Financial Instruments*. FSP 107-1 and APB 28-1 require fair value disclosures in both interim, as well as annual, financial statements in order to provide more timely information about the effects of current market conditions on financial instruments. FSP 107-1 and APB 28-1 became effective for the Company in the quarter ended June 30, 2009, and their adoption did not have a material impact on the Company s consolidated financial statements.

In March 2008, the FASB issued SFAS No. 161, *Disclosures about Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities*, (SFAS 161), which is intended to improve financial reporting of derivative instruments and hedging activities by requiring enhanced disclosures to enable investors to better understand the effects of such instruments and activities on an entity s financial position, financial performance and cash flows. SFAS 161 was effective for the Company beginning on January 1, 2009. The adoption of SFAS 161 did not have a material impact on the Company s consolidated financial statements.

Table of Contents

The Company utilizes derivative instruments to manage interest rate risk associated with its outstanding borrowings under the Company s revolving credit facility. The Company s pay-fixed interest rate swaps are designated and qualify as cash flow hedges in accordance with the associated criteria in SFAS No. 133, *Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities* (SFAS 133). Accordingly, the Company s swaps are recorded at fair value on the balance sheet, and the effective portion of changes in the fair value of the swaps, measured quarterly, is reported in other comprehensive income, net of tax. As of June 30, 2009, four swaps were outstanding, each in a liability position, and recorded in accrued expenses and other long-term liabilities on the balance sheet.

The change in fair value related to the swaps included in other comprehensive income/(loss) for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 was \$(1.3) million, net of tax. The Company expects that substantially all amounts recorded in other comprehensive income will be recorded as interest expense over the next twelve months. The total of these derivative liabilities as of June 30, 2009 was \$2.6 million, as discussed below. The expiration dates and fixed rates of the swap agreements are as follows:

Notional Amount (in thousands)	Fixed Rate	Expiration Date
\$ 25,000	0.8%	August 2009
\$ 50,000	2.8%	August 2009
\$ 50,000	3.0%	February 2010
\$ 50,000	3.2%	August 2010

In September 2006, the FASB issued SFAS No. 157, Fair Value Measurements (SFAS 157), which defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value in accordance with GAAP, and expands disclosures about fair value measurements. SFAS 157 was effective for the Company on October 1, 2008 for all non-pension financial assets and liabilities and for nonfinancial assets and liabilities recognized or disclosed at fair value in its consolidated financial statements on a recurring basis (at least annually). For pension and all other nonfinancial assets and liabilities, SFAS 157 is effective for the Company on October 1, 2009.

As it relates to its non-pension financial assets and liabilities and for nonfinancial assets and liabilities recognized or disclosed at fair value in the consolidated financial statements on a recurring basis (at least annually), the adoption of SFAS 157 did not have a material impact on the Company s consolidated financial statements. The Company is still in the process of evaluating the impact that SFAS 157 will have on its pension related financial assets and liabilities and its other nonfinancial assets and liabilities.

The following table summarizes the Company s non-pension financial assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis (at least annually) as of June 30, 2009 (in millions):

	June 30, 2009	Quoted Prices in Active Markets for Identical Assets (Level 1)	Significant Other Observable Inputs (Level 2)	Significant Unobservable Inputs (Level 3)
Deferred compensation plan assets (1)	\$ 3.7	\$ 3.7	\$	\$
Total assets	\$ 3.7	\$ 3.7	\$	\$
	\$ 87.6	\$	\$ 87.6	\$

Deferred compensation plan liability

 (1)
 2.6
 2.6

 Total liabilities
 \$ 90.2 \$
 \$ 90.2 \$

- (1) The Company maintains a self-directed, non-qualified deferred compensation plan structured as a rabbi trust (a trust established to provide a source of funds for the plan on a tax-deferred basis) for eligible highly compensated employees. As of June 30, 2009, the rabbi trust held approximately \$3.7 million, or 7% of its investment assets, in marketable securities valued using quoted market prices. The remaining assets, not reflected in this table, of \$47.8 million are valued at cash surrender value and not subject to SFAS 157 disclosure. The related deferred compensation liability represents the fair value of the participant deferrals. For additional information about the Company s deferred compensation plan, refer to Note 16 of the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements in the Company s Form 10-K/A.
- (2) The Company calculates derivative liability amounts in accordance with SFAS 133. For additional information about the Company s derivative financial instruments, refer to Notes 1 and 15 of the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements in the Company s Form 10-K/A.

As of September 30, 2007, the Company adopted certain provisions of SFAS No. 158, *Employers Accounting for Defined Benefit Pension and Other Postretirement Plans* (SFAS 158). SFAS 158 has an additional requirement to measure plan assets and benefit obligations as of the date of the employer s fiscal year-end statement of financial position, effective for the Company s fiscal year ending September 30, 2009. In the first quarter of fiscal 2009, the Company changed its measurement date for the defined benefit pension plans to correspond to its fiscal year-end and recorded a charge to beginning retained earnings of \$2.7 million, net of tax, for the impact of the cumulative difference in the Company s pension expense between the two measurement dates.

Table of Contents

In February 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 159, *The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities* (SFAS 159). SFAS 159 allows entities to voluntarily choose to measure certain financial assets and liabilities at fair value (fair value option). The fair value option may be elected on an instrument-by-instrument basis and is irrevocable, unless a new election date occurs as described under SFAS 159. If the fair value option is elected for an instrument, SFAS 159 specifies that unrealized gains and losses for that instrument be reported in earnings at each subsequent reporting date. SFAS 159 was effective for the Company on October 1, 2008. The Company did not apply the fair value option to any of its outstanding instruments and, therefore, SFAS 159 did not have an impact on the Company is consolidated financial statements.

4. Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements

In June 2009, the FASB issued Statement of SFAS No. 167, *Amendments to FASB Interpretation No. 46(R)* (SFAS 167). SFAS 167 amends FASB Interpretation No. 46(R), *Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities*, by replacing the quantitative-based risks and rewards calculation for determining the primary beneficiary of a variable interest entity with a qualitative approach that focuses on identifying which enterprise has a controlling financial interest in a variable interest entity. The primary beneficiary of a variable interest entity has both the: (1) power to direct the activities of a variable interest entity that most significantly impact the entity s economic performance and (2) obligation to absorb losses or the right to receive benefits from the variable interest entity. Additionally, this standard requires ongoing assessments of whether an enterprise is the primary beneficiary of a variable interest entity. SFAS 167 also requires enhanced disclosures that will provide users of financial statements more transparent information about an enterprise s involvement in a variable interest entity. SFAS 167 is effective for the Company on October 1, 2010. The Company is currently evaluating the impact SFAS 167 on its financial statements.

In June 2009, the FASB issued SFAS No. 168, *The FASB Accounting Standards Codification and the Hierarchy of Generally Accepted Accounting Principles a replacement of FASB Statement No. 162* (SFAS 168). SFAS 168 establishes the FASB Accounting Standards Codification as the recognized source of authoritative accounting principles to be applied by nongovernmental entities in the preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP. SFAS 168 is effective for the Company for the interim period ending September 30, 2009. SFAS 168 does not change GAAP and will not have a material impact on the Company s consolidated financial statements.

In April 2008, the FASB issued Staff Position No. 142-3, *Determination of the Useful Life of Intangible Assets* (FSP 142-3). FSP 142-3 amends the factors that should be considered in developing renewal or extension assumptions used to determine the useful life of a recognized intangible asset under SFAS 142. FSP 142-3 is effective for the Company as of October 1, 2009. The Company is currently evaluating the impact FSP 142-3 may have on its consolidated financial statements.

In December 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 141 (revised 2007), *Business Combinations* (SFAS 141R). SFAS 141R significantly changes the way companies account for business combinations and will generally require more assets acquired and liabilities assumed to be measured at their acquisition-date fair value. Under SFAS 141R, legal fees and other transaction-related costs are expensed as incurred and are no longer included in goodwill as a cost of acquiring the business. SFAS 141R also requires, among other things, acquirers to estimate the acquisition-date fair value of any contingent consideration and to recognize any subsequent changes in the fair value of contingent consideration in earnings. In addition, restructuring costs the acquirer expected, but was not obligated to incur, such as costs to exit an activity or terminate or relocate employees, will be recognized as post-combination costs separately from the business acquisition. This accounting standard is effective beginning October 1, 2009. The Company is currently evaluating the impact of SFAS 141R on its financial statements.

In December 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 160, *Noncontrolling Interests in Consolidated Financial Statements, an amendment of ARB No. 51* (SFAS 160). SFAS 160 requires all entities to report noncontrolling interests in subsidiaries as a separate component of equity in the consolidated financial statements. SFAS 160 establishes a single method of accounting for changes in a parent s ownership interest in a subsidiary that do not result in deconsolidation. Under SFAS 160, companies will no longer recognize a gain or loss on partial disposals of a subsidiary where control is retained. In addition, in partial acquisitions, where control is obtained, the acquiring company will recognize and measure at fair value 100 percent of the assets and liabilities, including goodwill, as if the entire target company had been acquired. SFAS 160 is effective beginning October 1, 2009. The Company is currently evaluating the impact of SFAS 160 on its financial statements.

Table of Contents

5. Business Acquisitions

On July 25, 2008, the Company completed the acquisition of the Earth Tech business unit of Tyco International Ltd. (Earth Tech), pursuant to a Purchase Agreement (Purchase Agreement) dated as of February 11, 2008, by and among the Company, Tyco International Finance, S.A. and other seller parties thereto. Earth Tech provides a broad range of technical and consulting services, including architecture, engineering, and design and build services to water/wastewater, environmental, transportation, and facilities clients globally. The Company acquired Earth Tech to increase its global presence, particularly in the Americas, Europe and Australia. This acquisition also strengthened the Company s water and wastewater business, while augmenting its leadership position in the environmental, facilities and transportation sectors. The total purchase price for Earth Tech, net of proceeds from non-strategic Earth Tech businesses sold to date of \$112 million, as described in Note 6 below, was approximately \$354 million, in cash. This total purchase price does not include the proceeds from the planned divestitures of certain Earth Tech assets being held for sale. See also Note 6. No gain or loss resulted from the sales of Earth Tech operations since they were sold for amounts that materially approximated their fair values at the acquisition date. Goodwill related to Earth Tech is partially due to the fact that the values inherent in professional services businesses are largely attributable to existing human capital.

The table below presents summarized unaudited pro forma operating results assuming that the Company had acquired Earth Tech at the beginning of the fiscal year ended September 30, 2008 (in millions, except per share data). Other acquisitions completed during the periods presented were not material.

	Pro Forma								
		Ionths Ended e 30, 2008	Nine Months Ended June 30, 2008						
Revenue	\$	1,573	\$	4,316					
Income from operations	\$	68	\$	171					
Net income	\$	37	\$	98					
Earnings per share from continuing									
operations:									
Basic	\$	0.36	\$	0.97					
Diluted	\$	0.35	\$	0.94					
Weighted average shares outstanding:									
Basic		102.0		100.7					
Diluted		104.6		103.7					

During the quarter ended June 30, 2009, the Company completed acquisitions for an aggregate purchase price of \$20.8 million in cash, \$6.0 million in promissory notes, and \$12.4 million in stock.

6. Discontinued Operations

As part of the July 2008 acquisition of Earth Tech into its Professional Technical Services segment, the Company acquired certain non-strategic businesses that it intends to divest. Concurrent with the close of the purchase of Earth Tech, the Company divested Earth Tech s Water & Power Technologies and North American Contract Operations businesses and Earth Tech s Mexican operations. Additionally, the Company divested

Earth Tech s Swedish business in September 2008, certain assets of the U.K. business in May 2009 and intends to divest certain international businesses and non-strategic contracts in the U.S. and Canada. As a result, certain international businesses and non-strategic contracts in the U.S. and Canada have been segregated from continuing operations and presented as discontinued operations in the accompanying Consolidated Statements of Income and Cash Flows and as held for sale in the accompanying Consolidated Balance Sheet in accordance with SFAS 144, *Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets*.

For the three and nine months ended June 30, 2009, the summarized results of the discontinued operations, included in the Company s results of operations, are as follows (in millions):

	Three Months Ended June 30, 2009	Nine Months Ended June 30, 2009
Revenue	\$ 27.5	\$ 82.8
Earnings before income taxes	\$ 1.5	\$ 3.2
Income tax expense	0.3	0.5
Earnings from discontinued operations, net of		
tax	\$ 1.2	\$ 2.7

10

Table of Contents

Pursuant to Amendment No. 2 to the Purchase Agreement of Earth Tech, by and among the Company, Tyco International Finance, S.A. and other seller parties thereto, the parties agreed to, among other things, delay the legal transfer of Earth Tech s U.K. businesses to the Company until certain third party consents to the transaction were obtained. In May 2009, the Company received the consents and legal ownership of the U.K. businesses, and has divested and intends to divest certain of the assets (UK Assets) of the U.K. businesses. No gain or loss resulted from the sales of UK Assets since they were sold for amounts that materially approximated their fair values at the acquisition date. The remaining unsold UK Assets have been segregated from continuing operations and presented as discontinued operations in the accompanying Consolidated Statements of Income and of Cash Flows and as held for sale in the accompanying Consolidated Balance Sheet for all periods presented. Accordingly, \$0.7 million of income from continuing operations before taxes was reclassified to discontinued operations, net of tax, during fiscal 2009. On the Consolidated Balance Sheet, the Company reclassified \$78.0 million and \$87.3 million of assets to assets held for sale, and \$52.4 million and \$62.3 million of liabilities to liabilities held for sale as of June 30, 2009 and September 30, 2008, respectively.

7. Accounts Receivable Net

Net accounts receivable consisted of the following as of June 30, 2009 and September 30, 2008:

	June 30, Sep 2009			
	(in thou	ısands)		
Billed	\$ 994,094	\$	953,722	
Unbilled	719,819		703,271	
Contract retentions	53,977		47,241	
Total accounts receivable gross	1,767,890		1,704,234	
Allowance for doubtful accounts	(94,496)		(82,720)	
Total accounts receivable net	\$ 1,673,394	\$	1,621,514	

Billed accounts receivable represent amounts billed to clients that have yet to be collected. Unbilled accounts receivable represent revenue recognized but not yet billed pursuant to contract terms or accounts billed after the period end. Substantially all unbilled receivables as of June 30, 2009 and September 30, 2008 are expected to be billed and collected within twelve months of such date. Contract retentions represent amounts invoiced to clients where payments have been withheld pending the completion of certain milestones, other contractual conditions or upon the completion of the project. These retention agreements vary from project to project and could be outstanding for several months or years.

Allowances for doubtful accounts have been determined through specific identification of amounts considered to be uncollectible and potential write-offs, plus a non-specific allowance for other amounts for which some potential loss has been determined to be probable based on current and past experience.

Other than the U.S. government, no single client accounted for more than 10% of the Company s accounts receivable as of une 30, 2009 or September 30, 2008.

8. Goodwill and Acquired Intangible Assets

The changes in the carrying value of goodwill by reporting segment for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 were as follows:

	S	eptember 30, 2008	Post- Acquisition Adjustments		Foreign Exchange Impact (in thousands)			Acquired	June 30, 2009
Professional Technical									
Services	\$	946,263	\$	80,647	\$	(7,528)	\$	22,547	\$ 1,041,929
Management Support Services		2,826							2,826
Total	\$	949,089	\$	80,647	\$	(7,528)	\$	22,547	\$ 1,044,755

Post-acquisition adjustments to goodwill in part relate to additional consideration paid for businesses as a result of finalizing working capital adjustments. In addition, in connection with the Earth Tech acquisition, the Company began to formulate plans at the date of acquisition for workforce reductions and facility closures. The Company has substantially completed post acquisition procedures relating to the plans for facilities and severance liabilities. The Company is in the process of finalizing its project related liabilities. Earth Tech is described in Note 5 above.

Table of Contents

The following table presents, in millions, post-acquisition adjustments recorded in the current year:

	Ear	Post	Aco	ition Adjustme Other quisitions millions)	nts	s Total			
Severance	\$	10.1	\$	0.3	\$	10.4			
Facility		23.4		1.2		24.6			
Deferred Tax (Assets)									
Liabilities		(34.0)		6.5		(27.5)			
Intangible Assets		(6.7)		6.2		(0.5)			
Purchase Price Adjustment		40.7		0.6		41.3			
Project Related Accruals		29.7		2.6		32.3			
Total	\$	63.2	\$	17.4	\$	80.6			

The following table summarizes activity relating to severance and facility purchase accounting liabilities for Earth Tech during the nine months ended June 30, 2009:

	Nine Months Ended June 30, 2009							
	Severance	Facil	ity					
	Costs	Costs		Tot	tal			
		(in mill	ions)					
Purchase Accounting Liabilities, beginning of the period	\$	\$		\$				
Liabilities established during the period	10.1		23.4		33.5			
Liabilities utilized during the period	(6.4)		(0.7)		(7.1)			
Purchase Accounting Liabilities, end of the period	\$ 3.7	\$	22.7	\$	26.4			

The gross amounts and accumulated amortization of the Company s acquired identifiable intangible assets with finite useful lives as of June 30, 2009 and September 30, 2008, included in intangible assets net in the accompanying condensed consolidated balance sheets, were as follows:

	June 3	0, 2009			Septembe	30, 2008			
	Gross Amount		cumulated nortization		Gross Amount		cumulated nortization		
			(in tho	usands)					
Backlog	\$ 61,513	\$	49,958	\$	65,639	\$	36,001		
Customer Relationships	68,211		14,371		59,649		8,990		
Trade-Names	2,684		2,684		2,684		2,684		
Total	\$ 132,408	\$	67,013	\$	127,972	\$	47,675		

At the time of acquisition, the Company preliminarily estimates the amount of the identifiable intangible assets acquired based upon historical valuations and the facts and circumstances available at the time. The Company determines the value of the identifiable intangible assets as soon as possible, but not more than 12 months from the date of the acquisition.

The following table presents, in thousands, estimated amortization expense of existing intangible assets for the remainder of fiscal 2009 and for the succeeding years:

Fiscal Year	(in tho	(in thousands)					
2009	\$	6,035					
2010		12,405					
2011		7,031					
2012		6,830					
2013		6,830					
Thereafter		26,264					
Total	\$	65,395					

Table of Contents

9. Disclosures About Pension Benefit Obligations

The following table details the components of net periodic benefit cost for the plans for the three and nine months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008:

	Three Months Ended June 30, 2009 2008					Nine Months Ended June 30, 2009 2008										
		U.S.	F	oreign		U.S.	F	oreign		U.S.]	Foreign		U.S.	I	Foreign
								(in thou	ısan	ds)						
Components of net periodic benefit																
cost:																
Service costs	\$	462	\$	1,106	\$	563	\$	1,071	\$	1,386	\$	3,220	\$	1,689	\$	3,244
Interest cost on projected benefit																
obligation		2,154		5,405		1,912		4,781		6,461		15,848		5,736		14,527
Expected return on plan assets		(1,959)		(5,631)		(1,778)		(5,175)		(5,878)		(16,503)		(5,334)		(15,730)
Amortization of prior service costs		(209)		(78)		(290)		(98)		(628)		(230)		(870)		(303)
Amortization of net (gain) loss		608		807		833		783		1,825		2,363		2,499		2,372
Settlement (gain)/loss recognized						357		2,221						357		2,221
Net periodic benefit cost	\$	1,056	\$	1,609	\$	1,597	\$	3,583	\$	3,166	\$	4,698	\$	4,077	\$	6,331

The total amounts of employer contributions paid for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 were \$6.0 million for U.S. plans and \$11.8 million for non-U.S. plans. The expected remaining scheduled annual employer contributions for fiscal year ending September 30, 2009 are \$1.1 million for U.S. plans and \$6.1 million for non-U.S. plans. Included in other long-term liabilities are net pension liabilities of \$97.8 and \$116.3 million as of June 30, 2009 and September 30, 2008, respectively.

10. Other Financial Information

The components of accumulated other comprehensive loss are as follows:

	June 30, 2009	S	eptember 30, 2008			
	(in mi	(in millions)				
Foreign currency translation adjustment	\$ (41.3)	\$	(23.1)			
Defined benefit minimum pension liability adjustment	(86.6)		(88.1)			
Interest rate swap valuation	(1.6)		(0.3)			
	\$ (129.5)	\$	(111.5)			

Accrued expenses consist of the following:

	-	ie 30, 009	Sej	ptember 30, 2008				
		(in millions)						
Accrued salaries and benefits	\$	287.8	\$	315.4				
Accrued contract costs		336.0		284.9				
Other accrued expenses		39.9		42.4				
Total accrued expenses	\$	663.7	\$	642.7				

Accrued contract costs above include balances related to professional liability risks of \$98.4 and \$84.2 million as of June 30, 2009 and September 30, 2008, respectively.

11. Reportable Segments

The Company s operations are organized into two reportable segments: Professional Technical Services and Management Support Services. This segmentation corresponds to how the Company manages its business as well as the underlying characteristics of its markets.

Management internally analyzes the results of its operations using several non-GAAP measures. One such measure is revenue, net of other direct costs. A significant portion of the Company s revenue relates to services provided by subcontractors and other non-employees that it categorizes as other direct costs. Other direct costs are segregated from cost of revenue resulting in revenue, net of other direct costs, which is a measure of work performed by Company employees. The Company has included information on revenue, net of other direct costs, as it believes that it provides a valuable perspective on its results of operations.

Table of Contents

The following tables set forth summarized financial information concerning the Company s reportable segments:

Reportable Segments:	Professional Technical Services		Management Support Services (in thous		Corporate sands)		Total
Three Months Ended June 30, 2009							
Revenue	\$	1,245,739	\$	286,250	\$		\$ 1,531,989
Revenue, net of other direct costs (non-GAAP)		893,515		73,620			967,135
Gross profit		76,785		10,332			87,117
Gross profit as a % of revenue		6.2%		3.6%			5.7%
Gross profit as a % of revenue, net of other direct							
costs (non-GAAP)		8.6%		14.0%			9.0%
Equity in earnings of joint ventures		3,397		2,756			6,153
General and administrative expenses						20,071	20,071
Operating income		80,182		13,088		(20,071)	73,199
Three Months Ended June 30, 2008							
Revenue	\$	1,096,986	\$	224,217	\$		\$ 1,321,203
Revenue, net of other direct costs (non-GAAP)		809,715		43,569			853,284
Gross profit		67,453		8,256			75,709
Gross profit as a % of revenue		6.1%		3.7%			5.7%
Gross profit as a % of revenue, net of other direct							
costs (non-GAAP)		8.3%		18.9%			8.9%
Equity in earnings of joint ventures		2,922		2,391			5,313
General and administrative expenses						16,840	16,840
Operating income		70,375		10,647		(16,840)	64,182

Reportable Segments:	Professional Technical Services		Management Support Services (in thou		Corporate sands)		Total
Nine Months Ended June 30, 2009							
Revenue	\$	3,696,120	\$	767,455	\$		\$ 4,463,575
Revenue, net of other direct costs (non-GAAP)		2,633,860		183,626			2,817,486
Gross profit		224,700		31,257			255,957
Gross profit as a % of revenue		6.1%		4.1%			5.7%
Gross profit as a % of revenue, net of other direct							
costs (non-GAAP)		8.5%		17.0%			9.1%
Equity in earnings of joint ventures		9,783		7,010			16,793
General and administrative expenses						61,248	61,248
Operating income		234,483		38,267		(61,248)	211,502
Segment assets		3,460,475		244,744		29,978	3,735,197
Nine Months Ended June 30, 2008							
Revenue	\$	2,945,494	\$	620,080	\$		\$ 3,565,574
Revenue, net of other direct costs (non-GAAP)		2,168,871		110,751			2,279,622
Gross profit		177,893		22,526			200,419
Gross profit as a % of revenue		6.0%		3.6%			5.6%
Gross profit as a % of revenue, net of other direct							
costs (non-GAAP)		8.2%		20.3%			8.8%
Equity in earnings of joint ventures		6,630		5,533			12,163
General and administrative expenses						44,909	44,909

Operating income 184,523 28,059 (44,909) 167,673

14

Table of Contents

12. Stock-Based Compensation

The fair value of the Company s stock option awards is estimated on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model. The expected term of awards granted represents the period of time the awards are expected to be outstanding. As the Company s common stock has only been publicly-traded since May 2007, expected volatility is based on historical volatility for a period consistent with the expected option term, of publicly-traded peer companies. The risk-free interest rate is based on U.S. Treasury bond rates with maturities equal to the expected term of the option on the grant date. The Company uses historical data as a basis to estimate the probability of forfeitures.

The fair value of options granted during the nine months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008 were determined using the following weighted average assumptions:

	Nine Months Ended	June 30,
	2009	2008
Dividend yield		
Expected volatility	38%	33%
Risk-free interest rate	1.8%	3.5%
Term (in years)	4.5	4.5

Under SFAS No. 123R, *Share-Based Payment*, (SFAS 123R) the Company s expense related to stock options for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008 was \$3.1 million and \$1.8 million, respectively.

Stock option activity for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008 was as follows:

	Number of options (in thousands)	eighted average exercise price	Number of options (in thousands)	eighted average exercise price
Outstanding at				
September 30	5,309	\$ 11.78	7,728	\$ 9.27
Options granted	885	23.68	504	27.61
Options exercised	(1,682)	8.75	(2,388)	7.74
Options forfeited or				
expired	(40)	21.32	(67)	17.23
Outstanding at June 30	4,472	15.19	5,777	11.42
Vested and expected to vest in the future as of				
June 30	4,409	\$ 14.98	5,747	\$ 11.40

The weighted average grant-date fair value of stock options granted during the nine months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008 was \$8.04 and \$8.78, respectively.

The Company grants stock units under the Performance Earnings Program (PEP), whereby units are earned and issued dependent upon meeting established cumulative performance objectives over a three-year period. The Company recognized compensation expense relating to the PEP of \$14.1 and \$13.5 million during the nine months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008, respectively. Additionally, the Company issues restricted stock units which are earned based on service conditions, resulting in compensation expense of \$1.1 and \$0.0 million during the nine months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008, respectively. Unrecognized compensation expense related to stock options, PEP units, and restricted stock units outstanding as of June 30, 2009 was \$8.0 million, \$25.7 million, and \$4.2 million, respectively, to be recognized over the awards respective vesting periods which are generally three years.

SFAS 123R requires cash flows attributable to tax benefits resulting from tax deductions in excess of compensation cost recognized for those stock options (excess tax benefits) be classified as financing cash flows. Excess tax benefits of \$14.0 million and \$15.0 million for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008, respectively, have been classified as financing cash inflows in the Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows.

13. Earnings Per Share

Basic earnings per share (EPS) excludes dilution and is computed by dividing net income available to common stockholders by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding for the period. Diluted EPS is computed by dividing net income by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding and dilutive potential common shares for the period. The Company includes as potential common shares the weighted average dilutive effects of outstanding stock options using the treasury stock method.

Table of Contents

The following table sets forth a reconciliation of the denominators for basic and diluted EPS:

	Three Mon	ths Ended	Nine Mont	hs Ended
	June 30, 2009 June 30, 2008		June 30, 2009	June 30, 2008
		(in thou	sands)	
Denominator for basic earnings per share	109,872	102,020	106,955	100,745
Potential common shares:				
Stock options	1,561	2,464	1,701	2,827
Other	82	79	105	109
Denominator for diluted earnings per				
share	111,515	104,563	108,761	103,681

For the nine months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008, no options were excluded from the calculation of potential common shares because they were considered anti-dilutive.

14. Commitments and Contingencies

In accordance with SFAS No. 5, *Accounting for Contingencies*, the Company records in its financial statements amounts representing its estimated liabilities relating to claims, guarantees, litigation, audits and investigations. The Company's insurance coverage contains various retention and deductible amounts for which the Company provides accruals based upon reported claims and an actuarially determined estimated liability for certain claims incurred but not reported. It is the Company's policy not to accrue for any potential legal expense to be incurred in defending the Company's position. The Company believes that its accruals for estimated liabilities associated with professional and other liabilities are sufficient and any excess liability beyond the accrual is not expected to have a material adverse effect on the Company's results of operations or financial position. The Company is involved in various investigations, claims and lawsuits in the normal conduct of its business. From time to time the Company establishes reserves for litigation when it considers it probable that a loss will occur and when the loss can be reasonably estimated. These estimates have been developed in consultation with counsel and are based on an analysis of potential results, assuming a combination of litigation and settlement strategies.

City of Newport Litigation

Earth Tech, Inc. (ET), which the Company acquired in July 2008, and the City of Newport, Rhode Island (City) have been named as defendants in a lawsuit (Environment Rhode Island v. City of Newport) filed on July 16, 2008 in the United States District Court for the District of Rhode Island, under the federal Clean Water Act (CWA), 33 U.S.C. § 1365. At that time, ET operated the City s waste water treatment plant for the City as a contract operator. At the same time it closed the acquisition of ET, the Company assigned the Newport operations contract to a third party contract operator, subject to the City s consent. The City consented to the assignment on November 14, 2008.

Although the lawsuit was filed on July 16, 2008, neither the City nor ET was formally served with the complaint until October 3, 2008. The deadline for the defendants to respond to the complaint was extended on several occasions. ET s answer to the complaint was filed on July 17, 2009. No other procedural developments, such as discovery, have yet occurred in the litigation.

The lawsuit relates primarily to combined sewer overflows (CSOs) from the City s wastewater treatment plant into Newport Harbor. The complaint consists essentially of two sets of counts. The first set relates to alleged exceedances of numerical limits in the plant s National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System discharge permit (Permit). The second set of counts allege various failures to comply with narrative requirements of the Permit, primarily federal policies and procedures for minimizing, monitoring, and reporting CSOs that were incorporated into the Permit.

The complaint seeks injunctive relief against the City and ET, and it demands civil penalties and attorneys fees only from ET. To date, plaintiffs have not quantified the monetary relief they seek. If the plaintiffs are successful, statutory civil fines and penalties could be assessed against the City and ET by the court, and the plaintiffs may also recover attorneys fees.

The City, plaintiffs, state and Federal regulatory agencies have been engaged in settlement talks. ET intends to defend itself vigorously in this lawsuit and also believes it has certain indemnity rights.

Letters of Credit and Guarantees

At June 30, 2009, the Company was contingently liable in the amount of approximately \$129.9 million under standby letters of credit issued primarily in connection with general and professional liability insurance programs and for payment and performance guarantees relating to domestic and overseas contracts. In addition, in some instances the Company guarantees that a project, when complete, will achieve specified performance standards. If the project subsequently fails to meet guaranteed performance standards, the Company may either incur significant additional costs or be held responsible for the costs incurred by the client to achieve the required performance standards.

Table of Contents

In the ordinary course of business, the Company enters into various agreements providing financial or performance assurances to clients on behalf of certain unconsolidated partnerships, joint ventures and other jointly executed contracts. These agreements are entered into primarily to support the project execution commitments of these entities. The guarantees have various expiration dates. The maximum potential payment amount of an outstanding performance guarantee is the remaining cost of work to be performed by or on behalf of third parties. Under joint venture arrangements, if a partner is financially unable to complete its share of the contract, the other partner(s) will be required to complete those activities. The Company generally only enters into joint venture arrangements with partners who are reputable, financially sound and who carry appropriate levels of surety bonds for the project in order to adequately assure completion of their assignments. The Company does not expect that these guarantees will have a material adverse effect on its Consolidated Balance Sheet or Statements of Income or of Cash Flows.

15. Income Taxes

The effective tax rate for the nine month period ended June 30, 2009 was 30.0% as compared to 35.1% for the corresponding period last year. The decrease in the effective tax rate was primarily due to the benefits from research and experimentation credits from the current and prior years, and reduction in tax reserves. Included in the income from discontinued operations was a \$0.5 million income tax expense for the nine month period ended June 30, 2009, compared to no expense for the corresponding period last year.

During the three months ended December 31, 2008, the Company concluded an examination by the California Franchise Tax Board (FTB) for the fiscal years 1990-2003 and has received a Notice of Proposed Adjustment (NOPA) from the FTB which resulted in an increase in the allowable R&E credits for the Company over such period. The primary audit issue was the resolution of R&E credits applicable to California. As a result of the NOPA and other events, the Company reduced the tax reserves for uncertain tax positions in accordance with the Financial Accounting Standards Board Interpretation No. 48, Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes An Interpretation of FASB Statement No. 109.

During the three months ended June 30, 2009, the statute of limitations expired for the U.S. Federal income tax return for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2005. The Company is currently under examination by the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) for fiscal years 2006 and 2007. The examination process is at an early stage and the Company is unable to determine whether any material adjustments will be proposed by the IRS.

16. Subsequent Events

The Company has evaluated the period after the balance sheet date up through August 7, 2009, which is the date that the consolidated financial statements were issued, and determined that there were no subsequent events or transactions that required recognition or disclosure in the consolidated financial statements.

Table of Contents

Item 2. Management s Discussion And Analysis Of Financial Condition And Results Of Operations

Forward-Looking Statements

This Quarterly Report contains certain forward-looking statements, including the plans and objectives of management for our business, operations and economic performance. These forward-looking statements generally can be identified by the context of the statement or the use of forward-looking terminology, such as believes, estimates, anticipates, intends, expects, plans, is confident that or words of similar r with reference to us or our management. Similarly, statements that describe our future operating performance, financial results, financial position, plans, objectives, strategies or goals are forward-looking statements. Although management believes that the assumptions underlying the forward-looking statements are reasonable, these assumptions and the forward-looking statements are subject to various factors, risks and uncertainties, many of which are beyond our control, including, but not limited to, our dependence on long-term government contracts, which are subject to uncertainties concerning the government s budgetary approval process, the possibility that our government contracts may be terminated by the government, our ability to successfully manage our joint ventures, the risk of employee misconduct or our failure to comply with laws and regulations, our ability to successfully execute our mergers and acquisitions strategy, including the integration of new companies into our business, our ability to attract and retain key technical and management personnel, our ability to complete our backlog of uncompleted projects as currently projected, our liquidity and capital resources and changes in regulations or legislation that could affect us. Accordingly, actual results could differ materially from those contemplated by any forward-looking statement. In addition to the other risks and uncertainties mentioned in connection with certain forward-looking statements throughout this Quarterly Report, please review Part II, Item 1A Risk Factors in this Quarterly Report for a discussion of the factors, risks and uncertainties that could affect our future results.

Unless otherwise noted, the terms we, our, us, and Company refer to AECOM Technology Corporation and its subsidiaries.

Overview

We are a leading global provider of professional technical and management support services for commercial and government clients around the world. We provide our services in a broad range of end markets and strategic geographic markets through a global network of operating offices and approximately 44,000 employees and staff employed in the field on projects.

Our business focuses primarily on providing fee-based professional technical and support services and therefore our business is labor and not capital intensive. We primarily derive income from our ability to generate revenue and collect cash from our clients through the billing of our employees time spent on client projects and our ability to manage our costs. We operate our business through two segments: Professional Technical Services (PTS) and Management Support Services (MSS).

Our PTS segment delivers planning, consulting, architecture and engineering design, and program and construction management services to institutional, commercial and government clients worldwide in end markets such as transportation, facilities, environmental, and energy markets. PTS revenue is primarily derived from fees from services that we provide, as opposed to pass-through fees from subcontractors and other direct costs.

Our MSS segment provides facilities management and maintenance, training, logistics, consulting, technical assistance and systems integration services, primarily for agencies of the U.S. government. MSS revenue typically includes a significant amount of pass-through fees from subcontractors and other direct costs.

Our revenue is dependent on our ability to attract and retain qualified and productive employees, identify business opportunities, allocate our labor resources to profitable markets, secure new contracts and renew existing client agreements. Moreover, as a professional services company, maintaining the high quality of the work generated by our employees is integral to our revenue generation.

Our costs consist primarily of the compensation we pay to our employees, including salaries and fringe benefits, the costs of hiring subcontractors and other project-related expenses, and general and administrative costs.

Table of Contents

Components of Income and Expense

Our management internally analyzes the results of our operations using several non-GAAP measures. A significant portion of our revenue relates to services provided by subcontractors and other non-employees that we categorize as other direct costs. Those costs are typically paid to service providers upon our receipt of payment from the client. We segregate other direct costs from revenue resulting in a measurement that we refer to as revenue, net of other direct costs, which is a measure of work performed by AECOM employees. We have included information on revenue, net of other direct costs, as we believe that it is useful to view our revenue exclusive of costs associated with external service providers.

The following table presents, for the periods indicated, a presentation of the non-GAAP financial measures reconciled to the closest GAAP measures:

		Nine Months Ended June 30,					Year Ended September 30,							
	2	2009 2008 2008			2008	2007 2006 (in millions)					2005 2004			
Other Financial Data:														
Revenue	\$	4,464	\$	3,566	\$	5,184	\$	4,237	\$	3,421	\$	2,395	\$	2,012
Other direct costs		1,647		1,286		1,898		1,832		1,521		933		776
Revenue, net of other direct costs		2,817		2,280		3,286		2,405		1,900		1,462		1,236
Cost of revenue, net of other direct														
costs		2,561		2,080		3,000		2,207		1,757		1,345		1,131
Gross profit		256		200		286		198		143		117		105
Equity in earnings of joint ventures		17		12		22		12		6		2		3
Amortization expense of acquired														
intangible assets		19		8		18		12		15		3		
Other general and administrative														
expenses		42		36		52		42		31		18		21
General and administrative														
expenses		61		44		70		54		46		21		21
Income from operations	\$	212	\$	168	\$	238	\$	156	\$	103	\$	98	\$	87
Reconciliation of Cost of														
Revenue:														
Other direct costs	\$	1,647	\$	1,286	\$	1,898	\$	1,832	\$	1,521	\$	933	\$	776
Cost of revenue, net of other direct														
costs		2,561		2,080		3,000		2,207		1,757		1,345		1,131
Cost of revenue	\$	4,208	\$	3,366	\$	4,898	\$	4,039	\$	3,278	\$	2,278	\$	1,907

Results of Operations

Consolidated Results

Edgar Filing: AECOM TECHNOLOGY CORP - Form 10-Q

		June 30, 2009	T	hree Months June 30, 2008	End		Change \$	9	%		June 30, 2009	N	Vine Months E June 30, 2008	Ended	Change \$	%
D	ф	1 521 000	ф	1 221 202	ф	,	210.706		n thou		,	ф	2565574	ф	000 001	25.20
Revenue	\$	1,531,989	\$	1,321,203	\$	-	210,786		16.0%	\$	4,463,575	\$	3,565,574	\$	898,001	25.2%
Other direct costs		564,854		467,919			96,935		20.7		1,646,089		1,285,952		360,137	28.0
Revenue, net of other direct																
costs		967,135		853,284			113,851		13.3		2,817,486		2,279,622		537,864	23.6
Cost of revenue, net of other																
direct costs		880,018		777,575			102,443		13.2		2,561,529		2,079,203		482,326	23.2
Gross profit		87,117		75,709			11,408		15.1		255,957		200,419		55,538	27.7
Equity in earnings of joint																
ventures		6,153		5,313			840		15.8		16,793		12,163		4,630	38.1
General and administrative																
expenses		20,071		16,840			3,231		19.2		61,248		44,909		16,339	36.4
Income from operations		73,199		64,182			9,017		14.0		211,502		167,673		43,829	26.1
Minority interest in share of																
earnings		3,040		4,862			(1,822)	(.	37.5)		10,818		10,939		(121)	(1.1)
Other income (expense)		3,248		756			2,492	`	*		(2,958)		(872)		(2,086)	*
Interest income (expense), net		(2,517)		(198)			(2,319)		*		(8,134)		4,111		(12,245)	*
Income before income tax		() /		(/			() /				(-, - ,		,		() - /	
expense		70,890		59,878			11,012		18.4		189,592		159,973		29,619	18.5
Income tax expense		20,987		21,424			(437)		(2.0)		56,878		56,197		681	1.2
Income from continuing		20,507		21, 12 1			(157)		(2.0)		20,070		00,177		001	1.2
operations		49,903		38,454			11,449		29.8		132,714		103,776		28,938	27.9
Discontinued operations, net		12,205		30,131			11,117		27.0		132,711		105,770		20,750	27.7
of tax		1,218					1,218		n/a		2,710				2,710	n/a
Net income	\$	51,121	\$	38,454	\$		12,667		32.9%	\$	135,424	\$	103,776	\$	31,648	30.5%
Net income	Ф	31,121	Ф	30,434	Ф		12,007	•	14.970	Ф	133,424	Φ	103,770	Φ	31,040	30.5%

^{*} Not meaningful

Table of Contents

The following table presents the percentage relationship of certain items to revenue, net of other direct costs:

	Three Months Ended		Nine Month	s Ended
	June 30, 2009	June 30, 2008	June 30, 2009	June 30, 2008
Revenue, net of other direct costs	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Cost of revenue, net of other direct costs	91.0	91.1	90.9	91.2
Gross profit	9.0	8.9	9.1	8.8
Equity in earnings of joint ventures	0.6	0.6	0.6	0.5
General and administrative expense	2.0	2.0	2.2	1.9
Income from operations	7.6	7.5	7.5	7.4
Minority interest in share of earnings	0.3	0.6	0.4	0.5
Other income (expense)	0.3	0.1	(0.1)	
Interest income (expense), net	(0.3)		(0.3)	0.1
Income before income tax expense	7.3	7.0	6.7	7.0
Income tax expense	2.1	2.5	2.0	2.4
Income from continuing operations	5.2	4.5	4.7	4.6
Discontinued operations, net of tax	0.1		0.1	
Net income	5.3%	4.5%	4.8%	4.6%

Revenue

Our revenue for the three months ended June 30, 2009 increased \$210.8 million, or 16.0%, to \$1.5 billion as compared to \$1.3 billion for the corresponding period last year. Of this increase, \$214.4 million, or 101.7%, was provided by companies acquired in the past twelve months. Excluding the revenue provided by acquired companies, revenue decreased \$3.6 million, or 0.3%.

Our revenue for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 increased \$898.0 million, or 25.2%, to \$4.5 billion as compared to \$3.6 billion for the corresponding period last year. Of this increase, \$606.0 million, or 67.5%, was provided by companies acquired in the past twelve months. Excluding the revenue provided by acquired companies, revenue increased \$292.0 million, or 8.2%.

The decrease in revenue, excluding revenue provided by acquired companies, for the three months ended June 30, 2009 was primarily attributable to a reduction in demand for engineering and program management services on infrastructure projects provided by our business in the United Kingdom, a decline in our global commercial private facilities business, and weaker foreign currencies (primarily the British pound, Australian dollar, and Canadian dollar) as compared to their value against the U.S. dollar in the corresponding period last year. The reduction in services provided in these markets along with the weaker foreign currencies resulted in a decline in revenue of approximately \$90 million as compared to the corresponding period last year. This decline was partially offset by a \$62 million, or 28%, increase in our MSS segment resulting from a higher volume of activity on contracts with the United States government and continued growth in our Hong Kong/China and Middle East businesses, which experienced a combined increase of approximately \$23 million.

The increase in revenue for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 was primarily attributable to strong demand for our engineering and program management services on infrastructure projects in the United States, United Arab Emirates, Libya, Hong Kong, and Australia, partially offset by a decline in our commercial facilities business and weaker foreign currencies (primarily the British pound, Australian dollar, and Canadian dollar) as compared to their value against the U.S. dollar in the corresponding periods last year. The increase was further attributable to

increased scope on our Combat Support project in the Middle East, increased activity on the Taji National Depot project for the United States Army that was in its initial phase in the prior year corresponding periods, and work performed on new task orders on the Contract Field Teams project with the United States Air Force.

Revenue, Net of Other Direct Costs

Our revenue, net of other direct costs for the three months ended June 30, 2009 increased \$113.8 million, or 13.3%, to \$967.1 million as compared to \$853.3 million in the corresponding period last year. Of this increase, \$129.2 million, or 113.5%, was provided by companies acquired in the past twelve months. Excluding the revenue, net of other direct costs provided by acquired companies, revenue, net of other direct costs decreased \$15.4 million, or 1.8%.

Our revenue, net of other direct costs for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 increased \$537.9 million, or 23.6%, to \$2.8 billion as compared to \$2.3 billion in the corresponding period last year. Of this increase, \$384.2 million, or 71.4%, was provided by companies acquired in the past twelve months. Excluding the revenue, net of other direct costs provided by acquired companies, revenue, net of other direct costs increased \$153.7 million, or 6.7%.

Table of Contents

The decrease in revenue, net of other direct costs, excluding revenue net of other direct costs provided by acquired companies, for the three months ended June 30, 2009 and the increase in revenue, net of other direct costs for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 were primarily due to the changes in revenue noted above.

Gross Profit

Our gross profit for the three months ended June 30, 2009 increased \$11.4 million, or 15.1%, to \$87.1 million as compared to \$75.7 million in the corresponding period last year. Of this increase, \$7.1 million, or 62.3%, was provided by companies acquired in the past twelve months. Excluding gross profit provided by acquired companies, gross profit increased \$4.3 million, or 5.7%. For the three months ended June 30, 2009, gross profit, as a percentage of revenue, net of other direct costs, was 9.0% as compared to 8.9% in the corresponding period last year.

Our gross profit for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 increased \$55.6 million, or 27.7%, to \$256.0 million as compared to \$200.4 million in the corresponding period last year. Of this increase, \$15.9 million, or 28.6%, was provided by companies acquired in the past twelve months. Excluding gross profit provided by acquired companies, gross profit increased \$39.7 million, or 19.8%. For the nine months ended June 30, 2009, gross profit, as a percentage of revenue, net of other direct costs, was 9.1% as compared to 8.8% in the corresponding period last year.

The increase in gross profit, excluding acquired companies, for the three months ended June 30, 2009, was primarily due to the increase in MSS revenue noted above and improved project performance in our PTS segment. The increase in gross profit, as a percentage of revenue, net of other direct costs was primarily due to improved project performance in our PTS segment, and reduced overhead resulting from our continuing cost efficiency initiatives, partially offset by lower margins in our MSS segment as further described below.

The increases in gross profit, excluding acquired companies, for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 and gross profit, as a percentage of revenue, net of other direct costs were primarily attributable to the increase in revenue, improved project performance in our PTS segment and the benefits realized from our continuing cost efficiency initiatives.

Equity in Earnings of Joint Ventures

Our equity in earnings of joint ventures for the three months ended June 30, 2009 increased \$0.9 million, or 15.8%, to \$6.2 million as compared to \$5.3 million in the corresponding period last year.

Our equity in earnings of joint ventures for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 increased \$4.6 million, or 38.1%, to \$16.8 million as compared to \$12.2 million in the corresponding period last year.

The increase for the three months ended June 30, 2009 was attributable to increased activity in several small joint ventures partially offset by the acquisition in September 2008 of the majority partner s interest in a joint venture in the Middle East that provides consulting and project management services.

The increase for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 was primarily attributable to increased volume on a joint venture providing engineering and design services at an airport in the United Arab Emirates and a joint venture for technical services for the United States Department of Energy at the Nevada Test Site, partially offset by the acquisition in September 2008 of the majority partner s interest in a joint venture in the Middle East that provides consulting and project management services.

General and Administrative Expenses

Our general and administrative expenses for the three months ended June 30, 2009 increased \$3.3 million, or 19.2%, to \$20.1 million as compared to \$16.8 million in the corresponding period last year. For the three months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008, general and administrative expenses, as a percentage of revenue, net of other direct costs was 2.0%.

Our general and administrative expenses for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 increased \$16.3 million, or 36.4%, to \$61.2 million as compared to \$44.9 million in the corresponding period last year. For the nine months ended June 30, 2009, general and administrative expenses, as a percentage of revenue, net of other direct costs was 2.2% as compared to 1.9% in the corresponding period last year.

Table of Contents

The increases in general and administrative expenses were primarily attributable to costs associated with the support and integration of Earth Tech and other recent acquisitions, increased staffing and other expenses related to the growth in our business noted above, and continued investments to support our strategic initiatives. The increase in general and administrative expenses was further due to a \$10.9 million increase in intangible amortization expense of acquired intangible assets to \$19.3 million for the nine months ended June 30, 2009.

Other Income / Expense

Our other income for the three months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008 was \$3.2 million and \$0.8 million, respectively.

Our other expense for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 and 2008 was \$3.0 million and \$0.9 million, respectively.

Other income and expense is primarily comprised of net gains and losses on investments that we hold to offset our exposure related to employees investment elections in a deferred compensation plan.

Interest Income / Expense

Our net interest expense for the three months ended June 30, 2009 was \$2.5 million as compared to net interest expense of \$0.2 million in the corresponding period last year.

Our net interest expense for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 was \$8.1 million as compared to net interest income of \$4.1 million in the corresponding period last year.

The increased net interest expense for the three and nine months ended June 30, 2009 as compared to the net interest expense and income in the corresponding periods last year is primarily due to higher borrowings and lower investment balances associated with the funding of acquisitions, including Earth Tech, completed in our fiscal 2008.

Income Tax Expense

Our income tax expense for the three months ended June 30, 2009 decreased \$0.4 million, or 2.0%, to \$21.0 million as compared to \$21.4 million in the corresponding period last year. The effective tax rate for the three months ended June 30, 2009 was 29.6 % as compared to 35.8% for the corresponding period last year.

Our income tax expense for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 increased \$0.7 million, or 1.2 %, to \$56.9 million as compared to \$56.2 million in the corresponding period last year. The effective tax rate for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 was 30.0 % as compared to 35.1% for the corresponding period last year.

The decrease in the effective tax rate was due to the recognition of the benefits from research and experimentation credits from the current and prior years, and the reduction in tax reserves. During the quarter ended June 30, 2009, the reserve for uncertain tax positions was reduced for items in which the statute of limitations had expired, which primarily were from the federal income tax return for the September 30, 2005 tax year.

Net Income

Net income for the three months ended June 30, 2009 increased \$12.6 million, or 32.9 %, to \$51.1 million as compared to \$38.5 million in the corresponding period last year for the reasons stated above.

Net income for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 increased \$31.6 million, or 30.5 %, to \$135.4 million as compared to \$103.8 million in the corresponding period last year for the reasons stated above.

22

Table of	of Contents	

Results of Operations by Reportable Segment:

Professional Technical Services

		Three Month	s End	ed				Nine Months	s End	led	
	June 30,	June 30,		Change			June 30,	June 30,		Change	
	2009	2008		\$	%		2009	2008		\$	%
					(in thou	sand	ls)				
Revenue	\$ 1,245,739	\$ 1,096,986	\$	148,753	13.6%	\$	3,696,120	\$ 2,945,494	\$	750,626	25.5%
Other direct costs	352,224	287,271		64,953	22.6		1,062,260	776,623		285,637	36.8
Revenue, net of other											
direct costs	893,515	809,715		83,800	10.3		2,633,860	2,168,871		464,989	21.4
Cost of revenue, net of											
other direct costs	816,730	742,262		74,468	10.0		2,409,160	1,990,978		418,182	21.0
Gross profit	\$ 76,785	\$ 67,453	\$	9,332	13.8%	\$	224,700	\$ 177,893	\$	46,807	26.3%

The following table presents the percentage relationship of certain items to revenue, net of other direct costs:

	Three Months End	led June 30,	Nine Months Ended June 30,		
	2009	2008	2009	2008	
Revenue, net of other direct costs	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	
Cost of revenue, net of other direct costs	91.4	91.7	91.5	91.8	
Gross profit	8.6%	8.3%	8.5%	8.2%	

Revenue

Revenue for our PTS segment for the three months ended June 30, 2009 increased \$148.8 million, or 13.6%, to \$1.2 billion as compared to \$1.1 billion in the corresponding period last year. Of this increase, \$214.4 million, or 144.1%, was provided by companies acquired in the past twelve months. Excluding revenue provided by acquired companies, PTS revenue decreased \$65.6 million, or 6.0%.

Revenue for our PTS segment for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 increased \$750.6 million, or 25.5%, to \$3.7 billion as compared to \$2.9 billion in the corresponding period last year. Of this increase, \$606.0 million, or 80.7%, was provided by companies acquired in the past twelve months. Excluding revenue provided by acquired companies, PTS revenue increased \$144.6 million, or 4.9%.

The decrease in revenue for the three months ended June 30, 2009, excluding revenue provided by acquired companies, was primarily attributable to a reduction in demand for engineering and program management services on infrastructure projects provided by our business in the United Kingdom, a decline in our global commercial facilities business, and weaker foreign currencies (primarily the British pound, Australian dollar, and Canadian dollar) as compared to their value against the U.S. dollar in the corresponding period last year. The reduction in services provided in these markets along with weaker foreign currencies resulted in a decline in revenue of approximately \$90 million as compared to the corresponding period last year. This decline was partially offset by continued growth in our Hong Kong/China and Middle East businesses which together experienced an increase in revenue of approximately \$23 million compared to the prior year.

The increase in revenue, excluding acquired companies, for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 was primarily driven by strong demand for our engineering and program management services on infrastructure projects in the United States, United Arab Emirates, Hong Kong, Libya and Australia. Increased services provided in these markets were partially offset by a decline in our commercial facilities business and weaker foreign currencies (primarily the British pound, Australian dollar, and Canadian dollar) as compared to their value against the U.S. dollar in the corresponding period last year.

Revenue, Net of Other Direct Costs

Revenue, net of other direct costs for our PTS segment for the three months ended June 30, 2009 increased \$83.8 million, or 10.3%, to \$893.5 million as compared to \$809.7 million in the corresponding period last year. Of this increase, \$129.2 million, or 154.2%, was provided by companies acquired in the past twelve months. Excluding revenue, net of other direct costs provided by acquired companies, PTS revenue, net of other direct costs decreased \$45.4 million, or 5.6%.

Revenue, net of other direct costs for our PTS segment for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 increased \$465.0 million, or 21.4%, to \$2.6 billion as compared to \$2.2 billion in the corresponding period last year. Of this increase, \$384.2 million, or 82.6%, was provided by companies acquired in the past twelve months. Excluding revenue, net of other direct costs provided by acquired companies, PTS revenue, net of other direct costs increased \$80.8 million, or 3.7%.

Table of Contents

The decrease in revenue, net of other direct costs for the three months ended June 30, 2009 was primarily attributable to reduced services provided.

The increase in revenue, net of other direct costs for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 was primarily due to strong demand for our engineering and program management services on infrastructure projects in the markets noted above, resulting in increased project staffing, partially offset by the decline in our commercial facilities business and weaker foreign currencies as compared to their value against the U.S. dollar in the corresponding prior periods.

Gross Profit

Gross profit for our PTS segment for the three months ended June 30, 2009 increased \$9.3 million, or 13.8%, to \$76.8 million as compared to \$67.5 million in the corresponding period last year. Of this increase, \$7.1 million, or 76.3%, was provided by companies acquired in the past twelve months. Excluding gross profit provided by acquired companies, gross profit increased \$2.2 million, or 3.3%. For the three months ended June 30, 2009, gross profit, as a percentage of revenue, net of other direct costs, was 8.6% as compared to 8.3% in the corresponding period last year.

Gross profit for our PTS segment for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 increased \$46.8 million, or 26.3%, to \$224.7 million as compared to \$177.9 million in the corresponding period last year. Of this increase, \$15.9 million, or 34.0%, was provided by companies acquired in the past twelve months. Excluding gross profit provided by acquired companies, gross profit increased \$30.9 million, or 17.4%. For the nine months ended June 30, 2009, gross profit, as a percentage of revenue, net of other direct costs, was 8.5% as compared to 8.2% in the corresponding period last year.

These increases in gross profit, excluding acquired companies, and gross profit, as a percentage of revenue, net of other direct costs, were primarily attributable to improved project performance, and reduced overhead resulting from our continuing cost efficiency initiatives.

Equity in Earnings of Joint Ventures

Equity in earnings of joint ventures for our PTS segment for the three months ended June 30, 2009 increased \$0.5 million, or 16.3%, to \$3.4 million as compared to \$2.9 million in the corresponding period last year.

Equity in earnings of joint ventures for our PTS segment for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 increased \$3.2 million, or 47.6%, to \$9.8 million as compared to \$6.6 million in the corresponding period last year.

The increase for the three months ended June 30, 2009 was primarily due to increased activity in several small joint ventures partially offset by the acquisition in September 2008 of the majority partner s interest in a joint venture in the Middle East that provides consulting and project management services.

The increase for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 was primarily attributable to increased volume on a joint venture providing engineering and design services for the Jebil Ali Airport City in the United Arab Emirates. The increase was partially offset by the acquisition in September 2008 of the majority partner s interest in a joint venture in the Middle East that provides consulting and project management services.

Management Support Services

		Three Mont	hs En	ded					Nine Montl	ıs En	ded	
	June 30,	June 30,		Change		June 30,			lune 30,	Change		
	2009	2008		\$	%		2009		2008		\$	%
					(in thou	sand	s)					
Revenue	\$ 286,250	\$ 224,217	\$	62,033	27.7%	\$	767,455	\$	620,080	\$	147,375	23.8%
Other direct costs	212,630	180,648		31,982	17.7		583,829		509,329		74,500	14.6
Revenue, net of other												
direct costs	73,620	43,569		30,051	69.0		183,626		110,751		72,875	65.8
Cost of revenue, net of												
other direct costs	63,288	35,313		27,975	79.2		152,369		88,225		64,144	72.7
Gross profit	\$ 10,332	\$ 8,256	\$	2,076	25.1%	\$	31,257	\$	22,526	\$	8,731	38.8%

Table of Contents

The following table presents the percentage relationship of certain items to revenue, net of other direct costs:

	Three Months En	ded June 30,	Nine Months En	ded June 30,
	2009	2008	2009	2008
Revenue, net of other direct costs	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Cost of revenue, net of other direct costs	86.0	81.1	83.0	79.7
Gross profit	14.0%	18.9%	17.0%	20.3%

Revenue

Revenue for our MSS segment for the three months ended June 30, 2009 increased \$62.1 million, or 27.7%, to \$286.3 million as compared to \$224.2 million in the corresponding period last year.

Revenue for our MSS segment for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 increased \$147.4 million, or 23.8%, to \$767.5 million as compared to \$620.1 million in the corresponding period last year.

These increases were primarily attributable to new task orders on our Contract Field Teams project with the United States Air Force, and a higher volume of activity on our Taji National Depot and Combat Support projects for the United States Army in the Middle East. Revenue growth from these projects was approximately \$79 million and \$188 million for the three months and nine months ended June 30, 2009, respectively, partially offset by a reduction in volume in our global maintenance and supply services business.

Revenue, Net of Other Direct Costs

Revenue, net of other direct costs for our MSS segment for the three months ended June 30, 2009 increased \$30.0 million, or 69.0%, to \$73.6 million as compared to \$43.6 million in the corresponding period last year.

Revenue, net of other direct costs for our MSS segment for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 increased \$72.8 million, or 65.8%, to \$183.6 million as compared to \$110.8 million in the corresponding period last year.

These increases in revenue, net of other direct costs were primarily attributable to an increase in our services and personnel resulting from task orders received on our Contract Field Teams project that commenced in October 2008 and increased activity on our Taji National Depot project. For the three and nine months ended June 30, 2009, revenue, net of other direct costs from these projects increased approximately \$35 million and \$72 million, respectively.

The higher percentage growth in revenue, net of other direct costs as compared to revenue was the result of the increase in task orders on the Contract Field Teams project which has a significantly greater portion of self-performed work as compared to other projects in the MSS segment.

Gross Profit

Gross profit for our MSS segment for the three months ended June 30, 2009 increased \$2.0 million, or 25.1%, to \$10.3 million as compared to \$8.3 million in the corresponding period last year. For the three months ended June 30, 2009, gross profit, as a percentage of revenue, net of other direct costs, was 14.0% as compared to 18.9% in the corresponding period last year.

Gross profit for our MSS segment for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 increased \$8.8 million, or 38.8%, to \$31.3 million as compared to \$22.5 million in the corresponding period last year. For the nine months ended June 30, 2009, gross profit, as a percentage of revenue, net of other direct costs, was 17.0% as compared to 20.3% in the corresponding period last year.

These increases in gross profit were primarily due to the increases in revenue. The decreases in gross profit, as a percentage of revenue, net of other direct costs were primarily due to the growth in revenue, net of other direct costs for the Contract Field Teams project noted above, which has a relatively lower margin than typical MSS projects.

Equity in Earnings of Joint Ventures

Equity in earnings of joint ventures for our MSS segment for the three months ended June 30, 2009 increased \$0.4 million, or 15.3%, to \$2.8 million as compared to \$2.4 million in the corresponding period last year.

Table of Contents

Equity in earnings of joint ventures for our MSS segment for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 increased \$1.5 million, or 26.7%, to \$7.0 million as compared to \$5.5 million in the corresponding period last year.

These increases in equity in earnings of joint ventures were primarily due to increased activities in two joint ventures that provide training support services for international civilian police officers and peacekeepers and technical services for the Department of Energy at the Nevada Test Site.

Seasonality

We experience seasonal trends in our business. Our revenue is typically lower in the first quarter of our fiscal year, primarily due to lower utilization rates attributable to holidays recognized around the world. Our revenue is typically higher in the last half of the fiscal year. Many U.S. state governments with fiscal years ending on June 30 tend to accelerate spending during their first quarter, when new funding becomes available. In addition, we find that the U.S. federal government tends to authorize more work during the period preceding the end of its fiscal year, September 30. Further, our construction management revenue typically increases during the high construction season of the summer months. Within the United States, as well as other parts of the world, our business generally benefits from milder weather conditions in our fiscal fourth quarter, which allows for more productivity from our on-site civil services. For these reasons, coupled with the number and significance of client contracts commenced and completed during a period, as well as the time of expenses incurred for corporate initiatives, it is not unusual for us to experience seasonal changes or fluctuations in our quarterly operating results.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Cash Flows

Our principal sources of liquidity are cash flows from operations, existing cash and cash equivalents, and our borrowing capacity under our revolving credit facility. Our principal uses of cash are for operating expenses, capital expenditures, working capital requirements, acquisitions, and repayment of debt. While our access to capital has not been severely affected by the credit crisis currently affecting global markets, we believe, if credit markets globally do not recover, its full impact may adversely affect our cost of borrowing in the future. We believe we have adequate liquidity and capital resources to fund our operations, support our acquisition strategy, service our debt and meet our anticipated cash requirements for at least the next twelve months.

At June 30, 2009, cash and cash equivalents were \$275.0 million, an increase of \$81.9 million, or 42.4%, from September 30, 2008, as a result of operating, investing and financing activities, including acquisitions, as described below.

Net cash provided by operating activities was \$105.4 million for the nine months ended June 30, 2009, an increase of \$13.4 million from net cash provided by operating activities of \$92.0 million for the nine months ended June 30, 2008. The increase was primarily attributable to the increase in net income and the timing of collections of accounts receivable and payments of accrued expenses.

Net cash provided by investing activities was \$18.3 million for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 compared with net cash used in investing activities of \$166.1 million in the nine months ended June 30, 2008. The change was primarily due to less cash being used to fund business acquisitions.

Net cash used in financing activities was \$38.9 million for the nine months ended June 30, 2009, compared with cash provided by financing activities of \$29.4 million in the comparable period last year. In March 2009, we sold 4.6 million shares of common stock in a public offering at a price per share of \$20.20, for proceeds of approximately \$91.6 million, net of underwriters discounts and offering costs. These proceeds were primarily used to repay borrowings of \$85.0 million on our unsecured revolving credit facility.

Working Capital

Working capital, or current assets less current liabilities, increased \$65.9 million, or 10.0%, to \$726.9 million at June 30, 2009 from \$661.0 million at September 30, 2008, primarily as a result of the proceeds from our sale of stock that was primarily used to pay down our credit facility and reduced accrued expenses.

Because our revenue depends to a great extent on billable labor hours, most of our charges are invoiced following the end of the month in which the hours were worked, the majority usually within 15 days. Other direct costs are normally billed along with labor hours. However, as opposed to salary costs, which are generally paid on either a bi-weekly or monthly basis, other direct costs are, subject to contract terms and applicable law, generally not paid by us to our vendors until we receive payment (in some cases in the form of advances) from our customers.

Table of Contents

Days sales outstanding, based on accounts receivable, net of billings in excess of costs on uncompleted contracts, was 79 days at June 30, 2009, compared to 78 days at June 30, 2008.

Borrowings and Lines of Credit

At June 30, 2009 and September 30, 2008, our debt consisted of the following:

	June 30, 2009 (in thou	eptember 30, 2008
Unsecured revolving credit facility	\$ 175,000	\$ 310,000
Senior notes		8,333
Unsecured term credit agreement	22,906	25,985
Other debt	43,107	53,691
Total debt	241,013	398,009
Less: Current portion of debt	(19,966)	(32,035)
Long-term debt, less current portion	\$ 221,047	\$ 365,974

Unsecured Revolving Credit Facility

We have an unsecured revolving credit facility with a syndicate of banks to support our working capital and acquisition needs. The borrowing capacity under our unsecured revolving credit facility is \$600 million, and pursuant to the terms of the associated credit agreement, has an expiration date of August 31, 2012. We may also, at our option, request an increase in the commitments under the facility up to a total of \$750 million, subject to lender approval. The credit agreement contains customary representations and warranties, affirmative and negative covenants and events of default and includes a sub-limit for financial and commercial standby letters of credit. We may borrow, at our option, at either (a) a base rate (the greater of the federal funds rate plus 0.50% or the bank s reference rate), or (b) an offshore, or LIBOR, rate plus a margin which ranges from 0.50% to 1.375%. In addition to these borrowing rates, there is a commitment fee which ranges from 0.10% to 0.25% on any unused commitment. Borrowings under the credit facility are limited by certain financial covenants. At June 30, 2009, \$175.0 million was outstanding and at September 30, 2008, \$310.0 million was outstanding under the credit facility. At June 30, 2009 and September 30, 2008, outstanding standby letters of credit totaled \$29.2 and \$26.7 million, respectively, under the credit facility. At June 30, 2009, we had \$395.8 million available for borrowing under the credit facility. The Company was in compliance with all of its financial covenants, and could have drawn upon the remaining \$395.8 million available under the credit facility.

The Company s interest rate swap agreements with financial institutions fix the variable interest rates of \$175.0 million of the outstanding debt under the Company s revolving credit facility. The Company applies cash flow hedge accounting for the interest rate swap agreements in accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 133, Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities. Accordingly, the swaps are recorded as liabilities at fair value and the effective portion of changes in the fair value of the swaps, as measured quarterly, is reported in other comprehensive income. The change in fair value related to the swaps included in other comprehensive income/(loss) for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 was \$(1.3) million, net of tax. The applicable fixed rates and the related expiration dates of the swap agreements are as follows:

Notional Amount (in thousands)	Fixed Rate	Expiration Date
\$ 25,000	0.8%	August 2009
\$ 50,000	2.8%	August 2009
\$ 50,000	3.0%	February 2010
\$ 50,000	3.2%	August 2010

Our average effective interest rate on borrowings under the revolving credit facility during the nine months ended June 30, 2009 was 3.0%.

Unsecured Term Credit Agreement

In September 2006, through certain of our wholly-owned subsidiaries, we entered into an unsecured term credit agreement with a syndicate of banks to facilitate dividend repatriations under Section 965 of the American Jobs Creation Act, which provided for a limited time opportunity to repatriate foreign earnings to the U.S. at a 5.25% tax rate. The term credit agreement provides for a \$65.0 million, five-year term loan among four subsidiary borrowers and one subsidiary guarantor. In order to obtain favorable pricing, we also provided a parent company guarantee. The terms and conditions of the term credit agreement are similar to those contained in our revolving credit facility.

Table of Contents			

Other Debt

Other debt includes \$26.8 million in notes payable to a bank, collateralized by real property, which was assumed in connection with a business acquired during the year ended September 30, 2008. These notes payable bear interest at 6.04% and mature in December 2028.

In addition to the revolving credit facility discussed above, at June 30, 2009, we had \$155.0 million of non-U.S. unsecured credit facilities primarily used to cover periodic overdrafts and letters of credit.

Commitments and Contingencies

In accordance with SFAS No. 5, *Accounting for Contingencies*, the Company records in its financial statements amounts representing its estimated liabilities relating to claims, guarantees, litigation, audits and investigations. The Company's insurance coverage contains various retention and deductible amounts for which the Company provides accruals based upon reported claims and an actuarially determined estimated liability for certain claims incurred but not reported. It is the Company's policy not to accrue for any potential legal expense to be incurred in defending the Company's position. The Company believes that its accruals for estimated liabilities associated with professional and other liabilities are sufficient and any excess liability beyond the accrual is not expected to have a material adverse effect on the Company's results of operations or financial position. The Company is involved in various investigations, claims and lawsuits in the normal conduct of its business, none of which, in the opinion of management, based upon current information and discussions with counsel, is expected to have a material adverse effect on its consolidated financial position, results of operations, cash flows or its ability to conduct business. From time to time the Company establishes reserves for litigation when it considers it probable that a loss will occur.

City of Newport Litigation

Earth Tech, Inc. (ET), which the Company acquired in July 2008, and the City of Newport, Rhode Island (City) have been named as defendants in a lawsuit (Environment Rhode Island v. City of Newport) filed on July 16, 2008 in the United States District Court for the District of Rhode Island, under the federal Clean Water Act (CWA), 33 U.S.C. § 1365. At that time, ET operated the City s waste water treatment plant for the City as a contract operator. At the same time it closed the acquisition of ET, the Company assigned the Newport operations contract to a third party contract operator, subject to the City s consent. The City consented to the assignment on November 14, 2008.

Although the lawsuit was filed on July 16, 2008, neither the City nor ET was formally served with the complaint until October 3, 2008. The deadline for the defendants to respond to the complaint was extended on several occasions. ET s answer to the complaint was filed on July 17, 2009. No other procedural developments, such as discovery, have yet occurred in the litigation.

The lawsuit relates primarily to combined sewer overflows (CSOs) from the City s wastewater treatment plant into Newport Harbor. The complaint consists essentially of two sets of counts. The first set relates to alleged exceedances of numerical limits in the plant s National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System discharge permit (Permit). The second set of counts allege various failures to comply with narrative requirements of the Permit, primarily federal policies and procedures for minimizing, monitoring, and reporting CSOs that were incorporated into the Permit.

The complaint seeks injunctive relief against the City and ET, and it demands civil penalties and attorneys fees only from ET. To date, plaintiffs have not quantified the monetary relief they seek. If the plaintiffs are successful, statutory civil fines and penalties could be assessed against the City and ET by the court, and the plaintiffs may also recover attorneys fees.

The City, plaintiffs, state and Federal regulatory agencies have been engaged in settlement talks. ET intends to defend itself vigorously in this lawsuit and also believes it has certain indemnity rights.

Letters of Credit and Guarantees

Planned capital expenditures include payments for acquisitions, property and equipment additions and replacements, expenditures to further the implementation of our enterprise resource planning system and commitments under our incentive compensation programs. As we embark on other capital-intensive initiatives, additional working capital may be required.

At June 30, 2009, the Company was contingently liable in the amount of approximately \$129.9 million under standby letters of credit issued primarily in connection with general and professional liability insurance programs and for payment and performance guarantees relating to domestic and overseas contracts. In addition, in some instances the Company guarantees that a project, when complete, will achieve specified performance standards. If the project subsequently fails to meet guaranteed performance standards, the Company may either incur significant additional costs or be held responsible for the costs incurred by the client to achieve the required performance standards.

Table of Contents

In the ordinary course of business, the Company enters into various agreements providing financial or performance assurances to clients on behalf of certain unconsolidated partnerships, joint ventures and other jointly executed contracts. These agreements are entered into primarily to support the project execution commitments of these entities. The guarantees have various expiration dates. The maximum potential payment amount of an outstanding performance guarantee is the remaining cost of work to be performed by or on behalf of third parties. Under joint venture arrangements, if a partner is financially unable to complete its share of the contract, the other partner(s) will be required to complete those activities. The Company generally only enters into joint venture arrangements with partners who are reputable, financially sound and who carry appropriate levels of surety bonds for the project in order to adequately assure completion of their assignments. The Company does not expect that these guarantees will have a material adverse effect on its Consolidated Balance Sheet or Statements of Income or of Cash Flows.

We adopted certain provisions of SFAS No. 158, Employers Accounting for Defined Benefit Pension and Other Postretirement Plans an amendment of FASB Statements No. 87, 88, 106, and 132(R) (SFAS 158) as of September 30, 2007, and as such, were required to recognize on our balance sheet the funded status (measured as the difference between the fair value of plan assets and the projected benefit obligation) of our pension plans. We do not have a required minimum contribution for our domestic plans; however, we may make additional discretionary contributions. The total amounts of employer contributions paid for the nine months ended June 30, 2009 were \$6.0 million for U.S. plans and \$11.8 million for non-U.S. plans. The expected remaining scheduled annual employer contributions for the fiscal year ending September 30, 2009 are \$1.1 million for U.S. plans and \$6.1 million for non-U.S. plans. In the future, such pension under-funding may increase or decrease depending on changes in the levels of interest rates, pension plan performance and other factors.

Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements

In June 2009, the FASB issued Statement of SFAS No. 167, *Amendments to FASB Interpretation No. 46(R)* (SFAS 167). SFAS 167 amends FASB Interpretation No. 46(R), *Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities*, by replacing the quantitative-based risks and rewards calculation for determining the primary beneficiary of a variable interest entity with a qualitative approach that focuses on identifying which enterprise has a controlling financial interest in a variable interest entity. The primary beneficiary of a variable interest entity has both the: (1) power to direct the activities of a variable interest entity that most significantly impact the entity s economic performance and (2) obligation to absorb losses or the right to receive benefits from the variable interest entity. Additionally, this standard requires ongoing assessments of whether an enterprise is the primary beneficiary of a variable interest entity. SFAS 167 also requires enhanced disclosures that will provide users of financial statements more transparent information about an enterprise s involvement in a variable interest entity. SFAS 167 is effective for the Company on October 1, 2010. The Company is currently evaluating the impact SFAS 167 on its financial statements.

In June 2009, the FASB issued SFAS No. 168, *The FASB Accounting Standards Codification and the Hierarchy of Generally Accepted Accounting Principles a replacement of FASB Statement No. 162* (SFAS 168). SFAS 168 establishes the FASB Accounting Standards Codification as the recognized source of authoritative accounting principles to be applied by nongovernmental entities in the preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP. SFAS 168 is effective for the Company for the interim period ending September 30, 2009. SFAS 168 does not change GAAP and will not have a material impact on the Company s consolidated financial statements.

In April 2008, the FASB issued Staff Position No. 142-3, *Determination of the Useful Life of Intangible Assets* (FSP 142-3). FSP 142-3 amends the factors that should be considered in developing renewal or extension assumptions used to determine the useful life of a recognized intangible asset under SFAS 142. FSP 142-3 is effective for the Company as of October 1, 2009. The Company is currently evaluating the impact FSP 142-3 may have on its consolidated financial statements.

In December 2007, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued SFAS No. 141 (revised 2007), *Business Combinations* (SFAS 141R). SFAS 141R significantly changes the way companies account for business combinations and will generally require more assets acquired and liabilities assumed to be measured at their acquisition-date fair value. Under SFAS 141R, legal fees and other transaction-related costs are expensed as incurred and are no longer included in goodwill as a cost of acquiring the business. SFAS 141R also requires, among other things, acquirers to estimate the acquisition-date fair value of any contingent consideration and to recognize any subsequent changes in the fair value of contingent consideration in earnings. In addition, restructuring costs the acquirer expected, but was not obligated to incur, such as costs to exit an activity or terminate or relocate employees, will be recognized as post-combination costs separately from the business acquisition. This accounting standard is effective beginning October 1, 2009. We are currently evaluating the impact of SFAS 141R on our financial statements.

Table of Contents

In December 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 160, *Noncontrolling Interests in Consolidated Financial Statements, an amendment of ARB No. 51* (SFAS 160). SFAS 160 requires all entities to report noncontrolling interests in subsidiaries as a separate component of equity in the consolidated financial statements. SFAS 160 establishes a single method of accounting for changes in a parent s ownership interest in a subsidiary that do not result in deconsolidation. Under SFAS 160, companies will no longer recognize a gain or loss on partial disposals of a subsidiary where control is retained. In addition, in partial acquisitions, where control is obtained, the acquiring company will recognize and measure at fair value 100 percent of the assets and liabilities, including goodwill, as if the entire target company had been acquired. SFAS 160 is effective beginning October 1, 2009. We are currently evaluating the impact of SFAS 160 on our financial statements.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

We enter into various joint venture arrangements to provide architectural, engineering, program management, construction management and operations and maintenance services. The ownership percentage of these joint ventures is typically representative of the work to be performed or the amount of risk assumed by each joint venture partner. Some of these joint ventures are considered variable interest entities under Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) Financial Interpretation No. 46 (revised December 2003), *Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities* (FIN 46R). We have consolidated all joint ventures for which we are the primary beneficiary. For all others, the Company s portion of the earnings is recorded in equity in earnings of the joint ventures. We do not believe that we have any off-balances sheet arrangements that have or are reasonably likely to have a current or future effect on our financial condition, changes in financial conditions, revenues or expenses, results of operations, liquidity, capital expenditures or capital resources that would be material to investors.

Table	of	Contents

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

Financial Market Risks

We are exposed to market risk, primarily related to foreign currency exchange rates and interest rate exposure of our debt obligations that bear interest based on floating rates. We actively monitor these exposures. Our objective is to reduce, where we deem appropriate to do so, fluctuations in earnings and cash flows associated with changes in foreign exchange rates and interest rates. From time to time, we enter into derivative financial instruments such as forward contracts and interest rate hedge contracts. It is our policy and practice to use derivative financial instruments only to the extent necessary to manage our exposures. We do not use derivative financial instruments for trading purposes.

Foreign Currency Exchange Rate Risk

We are exposed to foreign currency exchange rate risk resulting from our operations outside of the United States. We do not comprehensively hedge our exposure to currency rate changes; however, we limit exposure to foreign currency fluctuations in most of our contracts through provisions that require client payments to be in currencies corresponding to the currency in which costs are incurred. As a result, we typically do not need to hedge foreign currency cash flows for contract work performed. The functional currency of all significant foreign operations is the local currency.

Interest Rate Risk

Our unsecured revolving credit facility and certain other debt obligations are subject to variable rate interest which could be adversely affected by an increase in interest rates. Interest on amounts borrowed under our unsecured revolving credit facility and our term credit agreement is subject to adjustment based on certain levels of financial performance. Excluding balances under our revolving credit facility, which are covered by the interest rate swaps discussed above, approximately \$23 million at June 30, 2009, expose us to the risk of rising interest rates. If short-term floating interest rates were to increase or decrease by 1%, our annual interest expense could increase or decrease by \$0.2 million.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

Based on an evaluation under the supervision and with the participation of our management, our principal executive officer and principal financial officer have concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (Exchange Act), were effective as of June 30, 2009 to ensure that information required to be disclosed by us in reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act is (i) recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in

the Securities and Exchange Commission rules and forms and (ii) accumulated and communicated to our management, including our principal executive officer and principal financial officer, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosures.

Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting during our quarter ending June 30, 2009 which were identified in connection with management s evaluation required by paragraph (d) of Rules 13a-15 and 15d-15 under the Exchange Act that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

Table of Contents

PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. Legal Proceedings

As a government contractor, we are subject to various laws and regulations that are more restrictive than those applicable to non-government contractors. Intense government scrutiny of contractors—compliance with those laws and regulations through audits and investigations is inherent in government contracting, and, from time to time, we receive inquiries, subpoenas, and similar demands related to our ongoing business with government entities. Violations can result in civil or criminal liability as well as suspension or debarment from eligibility for awards of new government contracts or option renewals.

We are involved in various investigations, claims and lawsuits in the normal conduct of our business. See Note 14, Commitments and Contingencies, to our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements included under Part I Item 1 of this report for a discussion of the material legal proceeding to which we are a party.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

We depend on long-term government contracts, some of which are only funded on an annual basis. If appropriations for funding are not made in subsequent years of a multiple-year contract, we may not be able to realize all of our anticipated revenue and profits from that project.

A substantial majority of our revenue is derived from contracts with agencies and departments of national, state and local governments. During fiscal 2008, 2007 and 2006, approximately 64%, 61% and 63%, respectively, of our revenue was derived from contracts with government entities.

Most government contracts are subject to the government s budgetary approval process. Legislatures typically appropriate funds for a given program on a year-by-year basis, even though contract performance may take more than one year. As a result, at the beginning of a program, the related contract is only partially funded, and additional funding is normally committed only as appropriations are made in each subsequent fiscal year. These appropriations, and the timing of payment of appropriated amounts, may be influenced by, among other things, the state of the economy, competing priorities for appropriation, changes in administration or control of legislatures and the timing and amount of tax receipts and the overall level of government expenditures. If appropriations are not made in subsequent years on our government contracts, then we will not realize all of our potential revenue and profit from that contract.

For instance, a significant portion of historical funding for state and local transportation projects has come from the U.S. federal government through its SAFETEA-LU infrastructure funding program and predecessor programs. This \$286 billion program covers federal fiscal years 2004-2009. Approximately 79% of the SAFETEA-LU funding is for highway programs, 18.5% is for transit programs and 2.5% is for other programs such as motor carrier safety, national highway traffic safety and research. A key uncertainty in the outlook for federal transportation funding in the United States is the future viability of the Highway Trust Fund, which has experienced shortfalls due to a decrease in the federal gas tax receipts that fund it. In September 2008, the President signed HR 6532, a bill to amend the Internal Revenue Code to restore the Highway Trust Fund balance, transferring funds from the general Treasury to the Highway Trust Fund to provide for the funding of authorized federal transportation priorities through the end of fiscal year 2009. This raises concerns about the future funding structure for federal highway programs, particularly after SAFETEA-LU expires on September 30, 2009.

Governmental agencies may modify, curtail or terminate our contracts at any time prior to their completion and, if we do not replace them, we may suffer a decline in revenue.

Most government contracts may be modified, curtailed or terminated by the government either at its convenience or upon the default of the contractor. If the government terminates a contract at its convenience, then we typically are able to recover only costs incurred or committed, settlement expenses and profit on work completed prior to termination, which could prevent us from recognizing all of our potential revenue and profits from that contract. If the government terminates the contract due to our default, we could be liable for excess costs incurred by the government in obtaining services from another source.

A delay in the completion of the budget process of government agencies could delay procurement of our services and have an adverse effect on our future revenue.

In years when the U.S. government does not complete its budget process before the end of its fiscal year on September 30, government operations are typically funded pursuant to a continuing resolution that authorizes agencies of the U.S. government to continue to operate, but does not authorize new spending initiatives. When the U.S. government operates under a continuing resolution, government agencies may delay the procurement of services, which could reduce our future revenue. Delays in the

budgetary processes of states or other jurisdictions may similarly have adverse effects on our future revenue.

Table of Contents

Demand for our services is cyclical and may be vulnerable to sudden economic downturns and reductions in government and private industry spending. If the economy remains depressed or weakens further, our revenue and profitability could be adversely affected.

Demand for our services is cyclical and may be vulnerable to sudden economic downturns and reductions in government and private industry spending, which may result in clients delaying, curtailing or canceling proposed and existing projects. Due to the continuing economic downturn in the U.S. and international markets and severe tightening of the global credit markets, some of our clients may face considerable budget shortfalls that may limit their overall demand for our services. In addition, our clients may find it more difficult to raise capital in the future to fund their projects due to uncertainty in the municipal and general credit markets. Also, the global demand for commodities has increased raw material costs, which will cause our clients projects to increase in overall cost and may result in the more rapid depletion of the funds that are available to our clients to spend on projects.

Because of an overall weakening economy, our clients may demand more favorable pricing terms while their ability to pay our invoices or to pay them in a timely manner may be adversely affected. Our government clients may face budget deficits that prohibit them from funding proposed and existing projects. If the economy continues to weaken and/or government spending is reduced, our revenue and profitability could be adversely affected.

Our contracts with governmental agencies are subject to audit, which could result in adjustments to reimbursable contract costs or, if we are charged with wrongdoing, possible temporary or permanent suspension from participating in government programs.

Our books and records are subject to audit by the various governmental agencies we serve and their representatives. These audits can result in adjustments to the amount of contract costs we believe are reimbursable by the agencies and the amount of our overhead costs allocated to the agencies. In addition, if one of our subsidiaries is charged with wrongdoing as a result of an audit, that subsidiary, and possibly our company as a whole, could be temporarily suspended or could be prohibited from bidding on and receiving future government contracts for a period of time. Furthermore, as a government contractor, we are subject to an increased risk of investigations, criminal prosecution, civil fraud, whistleblower lawsuits and other legal actions and liabilities to which purely private sector companies are not, the results of which could harm our business.

Our business and operating results could be adversely affected by losses under fixed-price contracts.

Fixed-price contracts require us to either perform all work under the contract for a specified lump-sum or to perform an estimated number of units of work at an agreed price per unit, with the total payment determined by the actual number of units performed. In fiscal 2008, approximately 37% of our revenue was recognized under fixed-price contracts. Fixed-price contracts are more frequently used outside of the United States and, thus, the exposures resulting from fixed-price contracts may increase as we increase our business operations outside of the United States. Fixed-price contracts expose us to a number of risks not inherent in cost-plus and time and material contracts, including underestimation of costs, ambiguities in specifications, unforeseen costs or difficulties, problems with new technologies, delays beyond our control, failures of subcontractors to perform and economic or other changes that may occur during the contract period. Losses under fixed-price contracts could be substantial and harm our results of operations.

We conduct a portion of our operations through joint venture entities, over which we may have limited control.

Approximately 21% of our fiscal 2008 revenue was derived from our operations through joint ventures or similar partnership arrangements, where control may be shared with unaffiliated third parties. As with most joint venture arrangements, differences in views among the joint venture participants may result in delayed decisions or disputes. We also cannot control the actions of our joint venture partners, and we typically have joint and several liability with our joint venture partners under the applicable contracts for joint venture projects. These factors could potentially harm the business and operations of a joint venture and, in turn, our business and operations.

Operating through joint ventures in which we are minority holders results in us having limited control over many decisions made with respect to projects and internal controls relating to projects. Approximately 7% of our fiscal 2008 revenue was derived from our unconsolidated joint ventures where we generally do not have control of the joint venture. These joint ventures may not be subject to the same requirements regarding internal controls and internal control over financial reporting that we follow. As a result, internal control problems may arise with respect to these joint ventures, which could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition and results of operations.

Misconduct by our employees or consultants or our failure to comply with laws or regulations applicable to our business could cause us to lose customers or lose our ability to contract with government agencies.

As a government contractor, misconduct, fraud or other improper activities caused by our employees or consultants failure to comply with laws or regulations could have a significant negative impact on our business and reputation. Such misconduct could

include the failure to comply with federal procurement regulations, regulations regarding the protection of classified information, legislation regarding the pricing of labor and other costs in government contracts, regulations on lobbying or similar activities, and other applicable laws or regulations. Our failure to comply with applicable laws or regulations, misconduct by any of our employees or consultants or our failure to make timely and accurate certifications to government agencies regarding misconduct or potential misconduct could subject us to fines and penalties, loss of security clearance, cancellation of contracts and suspension or debarment from contracting with government agencies, any of which may adversely affect our business.

Table of Contents

Our defined benefit plans have significant deficits that could grow in the future and cause us to incur additional costs.

We have defined benefit pension plans for employees in the United States, United Kingdom and Australia. At June 30, 2009, our defined benefit pension plans had an aggregate deficit (the excess of projected benefit obligations over the fair value of plan assets) of approximately \$147.0 million. In the future, our pension deficits may increase or decrease depending on changes in the levels of interest rates, pension plan performance and other factors. Because the current economic environment is characterized by declining investment returns and interest rates, we may be required to make additional cash contributions to our pension plans and recognize further increases in our net pension cost to satisfy our funding requirements. If we are forced or elect to make up all or a portion of the deficit for unfunded benefit plans, our result of operations could be materially and adversely affected.

Our operations worldwide expose us to legal, political and economic risks in different countries as well as currency exchange rate fluctuations that could harm our business and financial results.

During fiscal 2008, revenue attributable to our services provided outside of the United States was approximately 54% of our total revenue. There are risks inherent in doing business internationally, including:

- imposition of governmental controls and changes in laws, regulations or policies;
- political and economic instability;
- civil unrest, acts of terrorism, force majeure, war, or other armed conflict;
- changes in U.S. and other national government trade policies affecting the markets for our services;
- changes in regulatory practices, tariffs and taxes;
- potential non-compliance with a wide variety of laws and regulations, including anti-bribery, export control and anti-boycott laws and similar non-U.S. laws and regulations;
- changes in labor conditions;

logistical and communication challenges; and

• currency exchange rate fluctuations, devaluations and other conversion restrictions.
Any of these factors could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations or financial condition.
We operate in many different jurisdictions and we could be adversely affected by violations of the U.S. Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and similar worldwide anti-bribery laws.
The U.S. Foreign Corrupt Practices Act (FCPA) and similar worldwide anti-bribery laws generally prohibit companies and their intermediaries from making improper payments to non-U.S. officials for the purpose of obtaining or retaining business. Our policies mandate compliance with these anti-bribery laws. We operate in many parts of the world that have experienced governmental corruption to some degree, and in certain circumstances, strict compliance with anti-bribery laws may conflict with local customs and practices. Despite our training and compliance program, we cannot assure you that our internal control policies and procedures always will protect us from reckless or criminal acts committed by our employees or agents. Violations of these laws, or allegations of such violations, could disrupt our business and result in a material adverse effect on our results of operations or financial condition.
We work in international locations where there are high security risks, which could result in harm to our employees and contractors or material costs to us.
Some of our services are performed in high-risk locations, such as Iraq and Afghanistan, where the country or location is suffering from political, social or economic problems, or war or civil unrest. In those locations where we have employees or operations, we may incur material costs to maintain the safety of our personnel. Despite these precautions, the safety of our personnel in these locations may continue to be at risk. Acts of terrorism and threats of armed conflicts in or around various areas in which we operate could limit or disrupt markets and our operations, including disruptions resulting from the evacuation of personnel, cancellation of contracts, or the loss of key employees and contractors or assets.
34

Table of Contents

Failure to successfully execute our acquisition strategy may inhibit our growth.

We have grown in part as a result of our acquisitions over the last several years, and we expect continued growth in the form of additional acquisitions and expansion into new markets. However, given the continuing economic downturn in the U.S. and international markets, we may unable to pursue suitable acquisition opportunities and, as a result, our growth may be inhibited. We cannot assure you that suitable acquisitions or investment opportunities will continue to be identified or that any of these transactions can be consummated on favorable terms or at all. Any future acquisitions will involve various inherent risks, such as:

- our ability to accurately assess the value, strengths, weaknesses, liabilities and potential profitability of acquisition candidates;
- the potential loss of key personnel of an acquired business;
- increased burdens on our staff and on our administrative, internal control and operating systems, which may hinder our legal and regulatory compliance activities;
- post-acquisition integration challenges; and
- post-acquisition deterioration in an acquired business that could result in goodwill impairment charges.

Furthermore, during the acquisition process and thereafter, our management may need to assume significant transaction-related responsibilities, which may cause them to divert their attention from our existing operations. For example, our management and other personnel have been, and will continue to be, required to devote considerable amounts of time away from other business activities to focus on the integration of Earth Tech, which we acquired in July 2008, and its employees into our business operations. If our management is unable to successfully integrate acquired companies or implement our growth strategy, our operating results could be harmed. Moreover, we cannot assure you that we will continue to successfully expand or that growth or expansion will result in profitability.

Our ability to grow and to compete in our industry will be harmed if we do not retain the continued services of our key technical and management personnel and identify, hire and retain additional qualified personnel.

There is strong competition for qualified technical and management personnel in the sectors in which we compete. We may not be able to continue to attract and retain qualified technical and management personnel, such as engineers, architects and project managers, who are necessary for the development of our business or to replace qualified personnel. Our planned growth may place increased demands on our resources and will likely require the addition of technical and management personnel and the development of additional expertise by existing

personnel. Also, some of our personnel hold security clearances required to obtain government projects; if we were to lose some or all of these personnel, they would be difficult to replace. Loss of the services of, or failure to recruit, key technical and management personnel could limit our ability to complete existing projects successfully and to compete for new projects.

Our revenue and growth prospects may be harmed if we or our employees are unable to obtain the security clearances or other qualifications we and they need to perform services for our customers.

A number of government programs require contractors to have security clearances. Depending on the level of required clearance, security clearances can be difficult and time-consuming to obtain. If we or our employees are unable to obtain or retain necessary security clearances, we may not be able to win new business, and our existing customers could terminate their contracts with us or decide not to renew them. To the extent we cannot obtain or maintain the required security clearances for our employees working on a particular contract, we may not derive the revenue or profit anticipated from such contract.

Our industry is highly competitive and we may be unable to compete effectively, which could result in reduced revenue, profitability and market share.

We are engaged in a highly competitive business. The extent of competition varies with the types of services provided and the locations of the projects. Generally, we compete on the bases of technical and management capability, personnel qualifications and availability, geographic presence, experience and price. Increased competition may result in our inability to win bids for future projects and loss of revenue, profitability and market share.

Table of Contents

Our services expose us to significant risks of liability and our insurance policies may not provide adequate coverage.

Our services involve significant risks of professional and other liabilities that may substantially exceed the fees that we derive from our services. In addition, we sometimes contractually assume liability under indemnification agreements. We cannot predict the magnitude of potential liabilities from the operation of our business.

Our professional liability policies cover only claims made during the term of the policy. Additionally, our insurance policies may not protect us against potential liability due to various exclusions in the policies and self-insured retention amounts. Partially or completely uninsured claims, if successful and of significant magnitude, could have a material adverse affect on our business.

Our backlog of uncompleted projects under contract is subject to unexpected adjustments and cancellations and thus, may not accurately reflect future revenue and profits.

At June 30, 2009, our contracted backlog was approximately \$5.1 billion and our awarded backlog was approximately \$4.1 billion for a total backlog of \$9.2 billion. Our contracted backlog includes revenue we expect to record in the future from signed contracts, and in the case of a public client, where the project has been funded. Our awarded backlog includes revenue we expect to record in the future where we have been awarded the work, but the contractual agreement has not yet been completed. We cannot guarantee that future revenue will be realized from either category of backlog or, if realized, will result in profits. Many projects may remain in our backlog for an extended period of time because of the size or long-term nature of the contract. In addition, from time to time projects are delayed, scaled back or cancelled. These types of backlog reductions adversely affect the revenue and profits that we ultimately receive from contracts reflected in our backlog.

We have submitted claims to clients for work we performed beyond the initial scope of some of our contracts. If these clients do not approve these claims, our results of operations could be adversely impacted.

We typically have pending claims submitted under some of our contracts for payment of work performed beyond the initial contractual requirements for which we have already recorded revenue. In general, we cannot guarantee that such claims will be approved in whole, in part, or at all. If these claims are not approved, our revenue may be reduced in future periods.

In conducting our business, we depend on other contractors and subcontractors. If these parties fail to satisfy their obligations to us or other parties, or if we are unable to maintain these relationships, our revenue, profitability and growth prospects could be adversely affected.

We depend on contractors and subcontractors in conducting our business. There is a risk that we may have disputes with our subcontractors arising from, among other things, the quality and timeliness of work performed by the subcontractor, customer concerns about the subcontractor, or our failure to extend existing task orders or issue new task orders under a subcontract. In addition, if any of our subcontractors fail to deliver on a timely basis the agreed-upon supplies and/or perform the agreed-upon services, our ability to fulfill our obligations as a prime contractor may be jeopardized.

We also rely on relationships with other contractors when we act as their subcontractor or joint venture partner. Our future revenue and growth prospects could be adversely affected if other contractors eliminate or reduce their subcontracts or joint venture relationships with us, or if a government agency terminates or reduces these other contractors programs, does not award them new contracts or refuses to pay under a contract.

Our quarterly operating results may fluctuate significantly.		
Our quarte	rly revenue, expenses and operating results may fluctuate significantly because of a number of factors, including:	
•	the spending cycle of our public sector clients;	
•	employee hiring and utilization rates;	
•	the number and significance of client engagements commenced and completed during a quarter;	
•	the ability of clients to terminate engagements without penalties;	
•	the ability of our project managers to accurately estimate the percentage of the project completed;	
•	delays incurred as a result of weather conditions;	
•	delays incurred in connection with an engagement;	
•	the size and scope of engagements;	
•	the timing and magnitude of expenses incurred for, or savings realized from, corporate initiatives;	
•	the impairment of goodwill or other intangible assets; and	

Table of Contents

general economic and political conditions.

Variations	in any of these factors could cause significant fluctuations in our operating results from quarter to quarter.			
Systems and information technology interruption could adversely impact our ability to operate.				
We rely heavily on computer, information and communications technology and related systems in order to properly operate. From time to time, we experience occasional system interruptions and delays. If we are unable to continually add software and hardware, effectively upgrade our systems and network infrastructure and take other steps to improve the efficiency of and protect our systems, systems operation could be interrupted or delayed. In addition, our computer and communications systems and operations could be damaged or interrupted by natural disasters, telecommunications failures, acts of war or terrorism, computer viruses, physical or electronic security breaches and similar events or disruptions. Any of these or other events could cause system interruption, delays and loss of critical data, or delay or prevent operations, and adversely affect our operating results.				
Our charter documents contain provisions that may delay, defer or prevent a change of control.				
	of our certificate of incorporation and bylaws could make it more difficult for a third party to acquire control of us, even if the change would be beneficial to stockholders. These provisions include the following:			
•	division of our Board of Directors into three classes, with each class serving a staggered three-year term;			
•	removal of directors for cause only;			
•	ability of our Board of Directors to authorize the issuance of preferred stock in series without stockholder approval;			
• assets;	two-thirds stockholder vote requirement to approve specified business combinations, which include a sale of substantially all of our			
• vacancies;	vesting of exclusive authority in our Board of Directors to determine the size of the board (subject to limited exceptions) and to fill			

- advance notice requirements for stockholder proposals and nominations for election to our Board of Directors; and
- prohibitions on our stockholders from acting by written consent and limitations on calling special meetings.

37

Table of Contents

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Pro
--

During the three month period ended June 30, 2009, we issued the following securities that were not registered under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the Securities Act):

- i. 0.638 shares of our Class C preferred stock to Mullin TBG for the benefit of our employee stockholders under our Deferred Compensation Plan. No consideration was received for such securities.
- ii. 483,734 shares of our common stock to the shareholders of privately-held companies in connection with our acquisition of the companies.

We issued the securities identified in paragraph (i) above to our directors, officers, employees and consultants under written compensatory benefit plans in reliance upon Rule 701 under the Securities Act and/or Section 4(2) of the Securities Act as transactions by an issuer not involving any public offering. We issued the securities identified in paragraph (ii) above in reliance upon Section 4(2) of the Securities Act as transactions by an issuer not involving any public offering or Regulation S promulgated under the Securities Act as sales occurring outside of the United States.

Table of Contents

Item 6. Exhibits

The following documents are filed as Exhibits to the Report:

Exhibit Numbers 31.1	Description Certification of the Company s Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
31.2	Certification of the Company s Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
32	Certification of the Company s Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002

39

Table of Contents

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

AECOM TECHNOLOGY CORPORATION

Date: August 7, 2009 By: /s/ MICHAEL S. BURKE

Michael S. Burke

Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer

40